
 
 

NORTH FAYETTE TOWNSHIP 
ZONING HEARING BOARD 

 
THURSDAY, MARCH 24, 2016 

7:30 P.M. 
 
The meeting was called to order with Mr. Chip McCarthy presiding. 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT: 
 
Chip McCarthy, Vice-Chairman 
Jim Bruni, Member  
John Scott, Member  
Dan Patterson, Alternate Member  
Tim Bish, Solicitor 
 
MEMBERS ABSENT: 
 
None. 
 
OTHERS PRESENT: 
 
Laura Ludwig, Township Community Development Director  
Leah Attanucci, Pittsburgh Reporting Services  
David Kalina, Liadis Engineering 
Edward Herrick, Herrick Funeral Home  
George Entenmann, Esquire, Attorney for Mr. Herrick  
 
ADMINISTRATIVE: 
  
Pittsburgh Reporting Service Transcript inserted here. 
 
ADJOURNMENT: 
 

A MOTION WAS MADE BY Mr. CHIP MCCARTHY, SECONDED BY Mr. 
JOHN SCOTT, AND CARRIED, AT 8:39 P.M., TO CONTINUE THE HEARING 
UNTIL THE NEXT ZHB MEETING ON APRIL 28, 2016.  
 
 
  Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
  Laura Ludwig, Community Development Director 
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            NORTH FAYETTE TOWNSHIP 
             ZONING BOARD HEARING

                   - - - - - 

IN RE:                 )
     )

Herrick Funeral Home   )
Application   )

                   - - - - -

          North Fayette Township
         400 North Branch Road
         Oakdale, PA  15071
         March 24, 2016; 7:02 p.m.
       

                   - - - - -

BEFORE:  Chip McCarthy, Vice Chairman
Jim Bruni, Board Member
John Scott, Board Member
Daniel Patterson, Alternate Member
Tim Bish, Township Solicitor
Laura Ludwig, Community Development
              Director

                   - - - - -

           TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS
                   
                   - - - - -      

     Reported by:

         Leah M. Attanucci
         Professional Court Reporter

REPRODUCTION OF THIS TRANSCRIPT IS PROHIBITED 
WITHOUT AUTHORIZATION FROM THE CERTIFYING AGENCY

                   - - - - - 
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COUNSEL PRESENT:

For Herrick Funeral Home:  

George Entenmann, Esquire 
300 Mount Lebanon Boulevard, Suite 208C 
Pittsburgh, PA  15234-1507 
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     I N D E X 

           - - - - -

EXHIBITS:          MARKED RECEIVED

EXHIBIT NOS. 1-19    12               12

(EXHIBITS RETAINED BY BOARD.)  



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

 
(412) 575-5830

PITTSBURGH REPORTING SERVICE

4

             P R O C E E D I N G S

                   - - - - -                

MR. McCARTHY:  I'd like to call 

this meeting to order.  Everybody please rise for 

the Pledge of Allegiance.               

(At this juncture, the Pledge of 

Allegiance was recited.)               

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  I'll do the 

roll call.  Chip McCarthy?  Here.  Jim Bruni?  

MR. BRUNI:  Here.               

MR. McCARTHY:  John Scott?  

MR. SCOTT:  Here.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Daniel Patterson?  

MR. PATTERSON:  Here.

MR. McCARTHY:  Tim Bish?  

MR. BISH:  Here.               

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. BISH:  Chip, do you want to 

use the white folder that we --               

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  All right.  

Okay.  All right.  The first item on the agenda, 

we're going to do a quick Board reorganization.  

Just bear with us.          

Can I have a motion to appoint someone 

as chairman of the Zoning Hearing Board for the 
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ensuing year?  

MR. SCOTT:  I'll nominate Jim 

Bruni.

MR. McCARTHY:  So a second?  

MR. BRUNI:  I guess I'll second 

myself.

MR. McCARTHY:  All of those -- and 

do we need a roll call vote, Tim?  

MR. BISH:  We can just take a 

voice vote.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  All those in 

favor, please say aye.

ALL:  Aye.

MR. McCARTHY:  Those opposed?  

(No response.)

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  Mr. Bruni, 

do you want to take over here?  

MR. BRUNI:  I guess I'm taking 

over now.

MR. McCARTHY:  Congratulations.

MR. BRUNI:  Can I have a motion to 

appoint one of us as the vice chairman for the 

Zoning Hearing Board for the ensuing year?  

MR. SCOTT:  I'll nominate Chip 

McCarthy for vice chairman.
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MR. BRUNI:  Can I have a second?

MR. McCARTHY:  Second.

MR. BRUNI:  All in favor?

ALL:  Aye.

MR. BRUNI:  Opposed?               

(No response.)

MR. BRUNI:  The motion carries.  

Can I have a motion to appoint Timothy J. Bish and 

the law firm of Dillon, McCandless, King, Coulter 

& Graham, LLP, as Solicitor for the Zoning Hearing 

Board?  

MR. McCARTHY:  So moved.

MR. BRUNI:  Second?  I guess 

that's me.  I'll second.  All in favor?

ALL:  Aye.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  And can I have 

a call for a motion to appoint each Zoning Hearing 

Board member as a hearing officer?

MR. McCARTHY:  So moved.

MR. SCOTT:  Second.

MR. BRUNI:  All in favor?

ALL:  Aye.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  The motion 

carries.  All right.  Can I have a call for a 

motion to approve the minutes from the December 17, 



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

 
(412) 575-5830

PITTSBURGH REPORTING SERVICE

7

2015, meeting?

MR. McCARTHY:  So moved.

MR. BRUNI:  I'll second.  John?

MR. SCOTT:  All in favor?  I'll 

second it, even though -- can I second it since I 

wasn't here?

MR. BISH:  You can still do that.

MR. McCARTHY:  Yeah.

MR. SCOTT:  Okay.  I'll second it.

MR. BRUNI:  All in favor?

ALL:  Aye.

MR. BRUNI:  Just so everyone 

knows, prior to this meeting, the Board held an 

executive session to receive advice of the 

Solicitor.          

At this time, anyone who plans on 

speaking, if you would please rise so the court 

reporter can swear in witnesses and any members of 

the public who wish to comment on tonight's Public 

Hearing.  If you think you're going to speak, 

please rise.

MR. ENTENMANN:  I'm counsel for 

Mr. Herrick.               

(Witnesses were collectively 

sworn.)
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MR. BRUNI:  Thank you.  New 

business, Herrick Funeral Home Application.  

Edward H. Herrick is requesting the following 

relief under Chapter 27 of the North Fayette 

Township Code of Ordinances, Zoning, as amended, 

(the Zoning Ordinance), to permit the expansion of 

a funeral home and related appurtenances on 

certain property located at 941-951 Cliff Mine 

Road and 959 Cliff Mine Road in the R-3 Medium 

Density Residential District, currently designated 

as Allegheny County Block/Lot Nos. 692-J-1 and 

692-J-2:  one, a variance from the bufferyard and 

landscaping requirements of Section 27-206 and 

27-207 of the Zoning Ordinance; two, a variance 

from the minimum loading requirements for a 

funeral home use required by Section 27-302 of the 

Zoning Ordinance; and, three, approval of a 

nonconforming use expansion for the subject 

funeral home use under Section 27-1102.B(1) of the 

Zoning Ordinance.          

Notice of tonight's hearing was 

advertised and the subject property posted 

pursuant to the requirements of the PA 

Municipalities Planning Code.          

Board Exhibits.  Exhibits 1 through 19 
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referenced on the Exhibit List are entered into 

the record of this hearing.  The court reporter 

will insert those exhibits into the transcript as 

if the Exhibit List was read into the record.

Exhibit 1.  Chapter 27 of the North 

Fayette Township Code of Ordinances, Zoning, as 

amended.

Exhibit 2.  Application to Zoning Hearing 

Board dated February 24, 2016 (including separate 

response to Item 5.A).

Exhibit 3.  Existing Conditions Site Plan 

(Sheet 1 of 12) prepared by Liadis Engineering & 

Surveying, Inc., dated October 15, 2015, and 

issued on February 12, 2016.

Exhibit 4.  General Site Development Plan 

(Sheet 2 of 12) prepared by Liadis Engineering & 

Surveying, Inc., dated October 15, 2015, and 

issued on February 12, 2016.

Exhibit 5.  Deed dated February 3, 2016, 

between Edward M. Herrick, Trustee of The EMH Land 

Trust (Grantor) and Edward M. Herrick (Grantee) 

recorded with the Allegheny County Department of 

Real Estate at Deed Book Volume 16279, Page 218 

(for property designated as Allegheny County 

Block/Lot No. 692-J-1).



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

 
(412) 575-5830

PITTSBURGH REPORTING SERVICE

10

Exhibit 6.  Deed dated June 26, 2009, 

between Fannie Mae, et ux. (Grantor), and Edward 

M. Herrick (Grantee) recorded with the Allegheny 

County Department of Real Estate at Deed Book 

Volume 14013, Page 322 (for property designated as 

Allegheny County Block/Lot No. 692-J-2).

Exhibit 7.  Allegheny County Property 

Assessment Office Web pages dated February 25, 

2016, for property designated as Allegheny County 

Block/Lot No. 692-J-1 (6 pages).

Exhibit 8.  Allegheny County Property 

Assessment Office Web pages dated February 25, 

2016, for property designated as Allegheny County 

Block/Lot No. 692-J-2 (6 pages).

Exhibit 9.  Revised Application to Zoning 

Hearing Board (undated and unsigned), (including 

separate response to Item 5.A), received by the 

Township on March 2, 2016.

Exhibit 10.  Public Notice and Proof of 

Publication for tonight's public hearing.

Exhibit 11.  Letter from Township dated 

March 16, 2016, to Edward M. Herrick regarding 

notice of hearing.

Exhibit 12.  Letter from Township dated 

March 16, 2016, to neighboring property owners 
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regarding notice of hearing (7 letters).

Exhibit 13.  Photographs of Notice 

Postings and corresponding e-mail from Township 

dated March 21, 2016.

Exhibit 14.  Letter from David M. Kalina, 

PLS, of Liadis Engineering & Surveying, Inc., 

dated March 18, 2016, regarding required landscape 

listing.

Exhibit 15.  Google Maps Street View 

photographs along Cliff Mine Road near subject 

property (10 pages).

Exhibit 16.  Letter from David M. Kalina, 

PLS, of Liadis Engineering & Surveying, Inc., 

dated March 22, 2016, regarding required landscape 

listing and Applicant's proposed landscaping.

Exhibit 17.  Zoning Hearing Board Plan 

(Sheet 1 of 1) prepared by Liadis Engineering & 

Surveying, Inc., dated October 15, 2015, issued on 

February 12, 2016, revised on March 21, 2016, to 

add proposed landscaping.

Exhibit 18.  Preliminary Architectural 

Plan (Sheet 12 of 12) prepared by Liadis 

Engineering & Surveying, Inc., dated October 15, 

2015, issued on February 12, 2016, revised on 

March 8, 2015, which contains elevations and floor 
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plans prepared by James J. Kopriva, AIA, dated 

December 23, 2014.

Exhibit 19.  Township Community 

Development Director review letter dated March 24, 

2016. 

(Exhibit Nos. 1 through 19 were 

marked for identification and entered into the 

record.)

MR. BRUNI:  So at this time, I'd 

invite the Applicant to bring their case, state 

their case forward.  If you would -- prior to 

speaking, if you would state your name and spell 

it for the court reporter.

MR. KALINA:  My name is David 

Kalina with Liadis Engineering.

MR. BRUNI:  Could you please spell 

your last name.

MR. KALINA:  K-A-L-I-N-A.  And 

it's L-I-A-D-I-S Engineering.  I am the engineer 

for Mr. Herrick's project, and the reason we are 

compelled to come here before this Board tonight 

is first and foremost the expansion of the 

nonconforming existing use which is -- mandates 

that we come.          

It -- right now, the existing 
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facilities are -- Mr. Herrick wants to expand so 

he can provide better services for the community, 

and that consists of adding approximately a 

2,000-square-foot addition to the right side of 

the existing building.  The -- that's the primary 

goal.  

The secondary thing are the landscaping 

requirements and the loading berth requirements, 

and a funeral home doesn't need a loading berth 

for the simple reason that there are no deliveries 

during times when people are actually visiting the 

facility that you need to have a special reserved 

delivery spot.  Because all he's getting basically 

on a routine basis would be flowers, and those are 

during nonviewing times.  So there's no necessity 

for that to be a requirement, and it would take 

away from potential visitor parking, because it 

would have to be in close proximity to the 

building, which are the prime spots, especially 

for the elderly.          

The landscaping requirements, if we go 

strictly by the Ordinance, we need 105 trees, and 

that place would look like an orchard if we put in 

all of those trees.  So that is the primary reason 

of what we are seeking from the landscaping 
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requirements in whatever form the Board would be 

willing to accept.  And that pretty much 

summarizes why we're here.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  So maybe we'll 

start with the nonconforming expansion request.  

So the funeral home use right now, in fact, is a 

nonconforming use.  So one of the things that's 

required is the Applicant must provide evidence 

that the funeral home has lawfully and 

continuously existed on the subject property since 

before a Zoning Ordinance was enacted which 

prohibited funeral homes in the district on the 

subject -- where the subject property is currently 

located.          

How long has the property been -- or 

how long has the funeral home been in use?  

MR. ENTENMANN:  Mr. Chairman, my 

name is George Entenmann, E-N-T-E-N-M, as in Mary, 

A-N-N, and I'm the attorney for Mr. Herrick.  This 

has a long-standing use as a funeral 

establishment.  It started with a funeral director 

by the name of Weir (phonetic) in the late 1950s.  

It was sold to Mr. Wharton, who in the 19 -- I 

believe in the late 1960s, and he continued to 

operate as a funeral home up until the 1990s when 
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Mr. Herrick purchased the funeral establishment.          

If I might, the -- when we talk about 

the purpose of this being an expansion, a little 

background might help.  Mr. Herrick currently 

averages between 60 and 70 funeral calls a year.  

That would include cremations, which do not have 

as an intense and extensive use of the property, 

although sometimes they'll have ceremonies.  The 

traditional funeral, though, is where we have 

families that will come in.  The calls -- the 

visitation calls are generally 1:00 to 3:00 and 

then in the evening maybe 7:00 to 9:00.  That's a 

pretty traditional viewing.  It may be one or two 

days.  The next day, they would be there in the 

morning for a service perhaps, and then they would 

take the body to a cemetery.  So that's the peak 

use.  But as you can see, it's a little more than 

once a week.          

Now, the problem he has is -- and we 

talk about trying to increase the service for the 

community.  Of those 60 or 70 calls, somewhere 

between 4 and 6 times a year, he has overflow in 

parking he can't fit on his current parking 

scheme.  So there's all kinds of problems, 

especially, as Mr. Kalina mentioned, with the 
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elderly.  What we're trying to do is we're trying 

to get as many spaces in a prime position close to 

the establishment.  But the real problem only 

occurs at four to six times a year.  So if he was 

allowed to expand to this level, he's really 

saying when those four or six times come, I can 

handle it.  It's not that we expect to have that 

much all of the time.  He's not looking to expand 

the business.          

The actual facility that he's seeking 

to put on the addition, again, it's a very small 

number of times a year.  You don't get to plan 

when you provide the services for a funeral.  If 

he has two families come in at the same time, he 

currently only has facilities for one viewing.  So 

what this second establishment -- all it's going 

to be basically is a second viewing room so that 

he can give the families an opportunity, that he 

doesn't have to store the body.  There might be a 

little bit of addition, because in some situations 

where that occurs, he loses the business.  If two 

people come in, he certainly gives it to the first 

one that comes in.  The second family says we're 

not going to wait two or three days to use your 

facility.          
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So, again, on a total of 60 calls, how 

many times a year is that going to happen?  So 

would his business increase, perhaps a little, but 

it wouldn't be a significant increase.  And so 

that's the real reason.          

And I might suggest in looking at the 

plans, I've tried to envision -- I'm on the other 

side.  I live across the street from this funeral 

home.  How different's it going to look, and the 

answer is not much at all.  We've -- when we 

discussed it amongst ourselves -- I don't know if 

you gentlemen have been to the site or if you're 

familiar with it.  There's a driveway that goes up 

to the right of the building as you face the 

building, and then it curls around the back.  

There's where the existing parking is.  On the 

right of that area, there's a house, which is kind 

of delipidated, and that property is terraced, if 

you will.  It's like two steps.  And what we've 

proposed is that we simply grade the parking lot 

from the upper left corner -- it would be a very, 

very slight grade -- and then go over and take 

another 20 spaces behind where that house is at 

the same level.  So if I'm across the street, 

let's presume -- the house is going to be 
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demolished at some point when we know where we're 

going with all of this.  So if I'm the neighbor 

across the street, I'm hardly going to notice 

anything different in terms of the parking, 

because the parking's the high area and, again, 

based on the number of times a year.  So we think 

that will be minimal.  It might be an actual 

improvement to tear that house down, but that's 

just an opinion.  And then you have the addition 

of that on the property.  That certainly would be 

different.  I can't say that it's not.  But I 

think with the most recent plan, the landscaping 

-- by putting a couple of trees in front of that 

house would probably improve the entire view of 

the property.          

So Mr. Herrick, he's been -- you know, 

he purchased that funeral home in the 1990s.  He 

worked for Mr. Wharton prior to that.  So he's 

been there forever, and he feels a strong sense of 

serving the community, and that's why he's trying 

to make these improvements to better serve the 

families.          

Now, that was a ramble, I guess.  But I 

hope that answered your question about the 

continuous operation and expanded a little on what 
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we're trying to accomplish.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  So it's been in 

business since the '50s?

MR. ENTENMANN:  Correct.

MR. BRUNI:  And I assume that that 

was well --

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes.

MR. BRUNI:  -- before the -- okay.

MR. ENTENMANN:  Yes.

MR. BRUNI:  Do you have questions, 

Chip?

MR. McCARTHY:  No, I don't think.

MR. BRUNI:  So you've answered the 

house -- you've answered the question about the 

one house that's going to be torn down.

MR. ENTENMANN:  Yes.

MR. BRUNI:  Is there another house 

that's going to remain on the property, another 

brick house?

MR. ENTENMANN:  Okay.  There's -- 

as you view the property now, the building on the 

left side --

MR. BRUNI:  Yes.

MR. ENTENMANN:  -- that's the main 

funeral home.
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MR. BRUNI:  Yes, yes.

MR. ENTENMANN:  There's going to 

be an extension.  That's why we're asking for the --

MR. BRUNI:  Yes.

MR. ENTENMANN:  -- approval for 

that.  There is another building on the left side, 

and that is not used as a house.  No one lives 

there.  Okay?  And that's -- it's not -- we're not 

certain what's going to happen there.  It's 

sometimes used as an overflow if there's too many 

people in the funeral home.  There's an area there 

where the people can sit and --

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.

MR. ENTENMANN:  But -- so that's 

the second existing.  Yes.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.

MR. McCARTHY:  The one driveway on 

-- wait a minute.  Tim, what are we calling this 

exhibit?  

MR. BISH:  I'm not sure.  Let me 

find it.  And it's 17.

MR. McCARTHY:  Exhibit 17.  You're 

saying that when you're coming off of Cliff Mine, 

you're showing that -- you might want to come up 

here and look.  This driveway (indicating), it 
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looks like it's going to come directly into the 

addition.  What's going to happen to that?  Is 

that going to be removed or --

MR. KALINA:  That -- the driveway 

that you're indicating would go right into the 

existing -- or the proposed addition.  That 

driveway is being totally eliminated.  This area 

(indicating) outside of the addition will be 

turned back into lawn area.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. KALINA:  And this area here 

(indicating) will be regraded to make it more 

conforming with everything else in the front of 

the building.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. KALINA:  So this driveway 

(indicating) will remain, and the one across -- on 

the very left-hand property line is going to be 

widened to handle two-way traffic at this point.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. KALINA:  Because right now, 

it's only about -- it's only a one-car -- a 

one-way driveway.  So that would be expanded to 24 

feet for the -- for a 2-way driveway.

MR. McCARTHY:  These arborvitae 
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that are referenced here on the drawing --

MR. KALINA:  Yes.

MR. McCARTHY:  -- those --

MR. KALINA:  Those exist.

MR. McCARTHY:  Those are on 

Mr. Herrick's property?  

MR. KALINA:  They are.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. KALINA:  They're very close to 

the property line.  But they --

MR. McCARTHY:  Does anybody know 

how many are there or --

MR. KALINA:  To be honest, I 

didn't have the guys actually physically locate 

how many there were there.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. KALINA:  But I know there's a 

whole line of them that start at this walk 

(indicating) and go the whole way back to the -- 

and you can't see through them.

MR. McCARTHY:  Right.

MR. ENTENMANN:  It goes all of the 

way back to behind the part that --

MR. McCARTHY:  So basically that 

screens -- I'm imagining it screens this house 
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(indicating) from any lights in the parking lot.

MR. KALINA:  Correct.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. KALINA:  And they're pretty 

tall.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. KALINA:  So -- and not only 

that, but they also sit up on the top of the hill.

MR. McCARTHY:  Right.  And the 

other house --

MR. KALINA:  Because there is a 

graded bank here (indicating).

MR. McCARTHY:  -- kind of sits 

down from it.  Yes.

MR. KALINA:  Well, this house 

(indicating) faces kind of a diagonal.  This 

(indicating) is the backyard of that house.  The 

houses behind the condos up there sit 50 feet 

above --

MR. McCARTHY:  And this is --

MR. KALINA:  -- the parking lot.

MR. McCARTHY:  This is all wooded 

back here (indicating); correct?  

MR. KALINA:  This portion over 

here (indicating) is wooded.  But there is an 
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existing landscape buffer that, I assume, the 

condos put in along this entire --

MR. McCARTHY:  Right.

MR. KALINA:  -- area here 

(indicating).

MR. McCARTHY:  So, I mean, in 

general terms, it appears that the back of that 

lawn is -- has some sort of screening or 

vegetation all along the back.

MR. KALINA:  Yes, it does.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MS. LUDWIG:  Mr. Chairman, if I 

could make one quick comment on that real quick.  

We often allow people to use existing vegetation 

as buffers and then also embankments or hillsides.  

So I do believe that it slopes upward there.  So 

anyone that would be parking in any of those 

spaces, their headlights would be hidden from that 

existing --

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. BRUNI:  You had mentioned that 

if you follow the Ordinance strictly, it would 

require 105 additional trees; is that --

MR. KALINA:  Yes.

MR. BRUNI:  I just wanted to make 
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sure I got that correctly.  And you said it would 

just be too much; right?  So -- and you had also 

-- I think you had also mentioned -- and please 

correct me if I'm wrong -- that, you know, you --

MR. KALINA:  Let me put it this 

way.  105 trees on the grass area on that site.  I 

would have a tree at the four corners of this 

room, and then over there (indicating), I'd have 

two more and two more and two more.  It would be a 

forest.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Have you spoken 

with the Township about any alternatives, about -- 

maybe, you know, your goal is to plant trees 

somewhere else within the Township or -- because 

what we try to get away from is -- we want to make 

sure we encourage people to comply with the 

Ordinance, but we understand that sometimes it's 

just not practical.

MR. KALINA:  Well, the main source 

of most of these trees is due to the road-tree 

section of the Ordinance along the -- along Cliff 

Mine Road.  Your Ordinance requires a tree every 

15 feet along the road frontage, which is, to be 

perfectly honest, absurd, because that's an 

arterial road and -- or a collector road at a 
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minimum.  And, you know, you're talking about 

something where you're going to completely block 

visibility from that road for 20 or 30 years until 

the trees get big enough that you can cut the 

bottoms, 10 or 15 feet of branches, off and be 

able to see past them.

MR. McCARTHY:  Tim, is he 

referencing the road overlay?  

MR. BISH:  The roadway overlay?

MR. McCARTHY:  Yes.

MR. KALINA:  On-line -- 

MR. McCARTHY:  Cliff Mine --

MR. BISH:  That that's what it 

requires, the 15 feet?  It requires that it comply 

with the bufferyard requirements.  And so since 

there isn't a bufferyard requirement for a 

nonconforming use, I believe it has to be -- 15 is 

the smallest --

MR. KALINA:  10 feet.

MR. BISH:  10 feet.

MR. KALINA:  And that would 

indicate a bufferyard city, and that requires 

understory plantings, plus trees at 15-foot 

centers.  And to be perfectly honest, I don't know 

of any -- and I don't think that it makes a 
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distinction in your Ordinance, at least not to my 

recollection, that there's any difference in the 

Zoning requirement for that.  That's a stand-alone 

section, and I don't think that it is specific to 

any particular zoning.  It just says arterial 

roads, put a bufferyard in.  So it could even be 

more extreme than that if you're in a Bufferyard A 

type of a zone.          

So this is a Bufferyard C, which is on 

the lower end of the scale, but still, street 

trees at 15-foot centers is unheard of.

MS. LUDWIG:  Just to clarify, he's 

referring to not so much the bufferyard section 

but the road overlay.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  Section 609.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes, 609.

MR. BRUNI:  Yes.  That's what I -- 

and that's the overall --

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes.  Sorry.

MR. BRUNI:  That's what I was 

thinking.

MR. McCARTHY:  Yes.  They --

MS. LUDWIG:  I think it's up here 

(indicating), Chip.

MR. KALINA:  But it floats back to 
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the bufferyard requirements.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes, it does.

MR. KALINA:  Because of the way 

it's worded.

MS. LUDWIG:  It ultimately does.  

But, yes.  That --

MR. BISH:  It appears to me under 

Section 609, along those -- the roadway overlay 

district does two things.  One, it increases the 

setback so that buildings are -- well, new 

buildings would be set back further from the 

roadway before they -- to allow for future road 

expansion.  And secondly what it does is provide 

the bufferyard requirement along that roadway.  

And it appears to me that that's a Bufferyard C 

along all of the primary roadways that are listed 

within the overlay district.          

But it also says that you have to 

comply with the bufferyard requirements, which the 

bufferyard requirements do not require the 

bufferyard within an access drive or within the 

clear -- I would imagine the clear sight triangle 

is the same way.  You would establish the clear 

sight triangle.  You wouldn't require the 

Applicant to put a tree that's within the clear 
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sight triangle so that there would be adequate 

sight distance.

MR. McCARTHY:  So that essentially 

it would affect people coming in and out of there 

is what you're saying?  

MR. BISH:  Correct, yes.  That 

they would take the --

MR. BRUNI:  And that would be for 

both driveways?

MR. BISH:  For both driveways, 

yes.  So basically you're increasing -- you're 

pushing the setback further from the road.

MR. McCARTHY:  Right.

MR. BISH:  So those trees would be 

back behind where someone's pulling out currently 

onto the roadway.

MR. McCARTHY:  And you're saying --

MR. KALINA:  And just --

MR. McCARTHY:  -- planting those 

trees would be set back further?  

MR. BISH:  Yes.  Because there's 

an additional seven-and-a-half-foot setback.  So 

that would push the trees at least 

seven-and-a-half feet back behind the current 

right-of-way.
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MR. KALINA:  Are you people 

familiar with Mr. Herrick's establishment?

MR. McCARTHY:  I've driven past it 

almost every day --

MR. KALINA:  Okay.

MR. McCARTHY:  -- for the last --

MR. KALINA:  Well, the --

MR. McCARTHY:  -- five years.

MR. KALINA:  The wall that's in 

front of his property --

MR. McCARTHY:  Yes.

MR. KALINA:  -- is essentially the 

road right-of-way.

MR. McCARTHY:  Right.

MR. KALINA:  So that means the 

extra seven-and-a-half foot would push it back 

seven-and-a-half feet behind his wall, and then 

you'd have your ten-foot buffer behind that.

MR. McCARTHY:  Right.

MR. KALINA:  But he's got 400 -- 

including the new lot, there's almost 450 feet of 

road frontage there.  Okay?  At 450 feet -- okay.  

Take out 50 feet for each driveway for a clear 

sight triangle.  There's still 350 feet.  Divide 

that by 15.  That's a lot of trees.  Okay?  You're 



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

 
(412) 575-5830

PITTSBURGH REPORTING SERVICE

31

talking about 35 trees required just for that.  

There's not enough room in that front yard to make 

35 trees look good, you know, anywhere on that 

site.

MR. McCARTHY:  Right.

MR. KALINA:  And that's just 

dealing with the road frontage.  That's not 

dealing with any other part of the Ordinances -- 

the Ordinance requirements for other parts of the 

landscaping.

MR. BRUNI:  So if -- let's just 

say it was 35 trees just for the sake of argument, 

and that's not reason -- and I'm just 

paraphrasing.  That's just not reasonable.  It 

wouldn't look good.  It would be overdone.  It's 

just too much.  Would the -- have you had any 

discussions with the Township about perhaps, you 

know, donating trees somewhere else within the 

Township to kind of meet that --

MR. KALINA:  We have not.  It was 

only very, very recently that I was aware that 

that was even an option.  So the short answer to 

your question is no.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Is that 

something -- and I know you haven't talked to 
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Mr. Herrick.  And is that something that you guys 

would be willing to do?

MR. KALINA:  I would have to 

confer with him to, you know, give you an answer 

to that question.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.

MR. BISH:  If I might clarify one 

thing.  So the bufferyard along the front of Cliff 

Mine Road that's required is under Section, I 

think you said, 609.  Is that right, Laura?

MS. LUDWIG:  Uh-huh, yes.  The 

road overlay.  Uh-huh.

MR. BISH:  That was not requested 

as a variance for tonight's hearing by the 

Applicant.  Under the bufferyard requirements, 

there -- this is where it gets con -- it can 

become complex and confusing, because there's dual 

jurisdiction.  That the Board -- the Zoning 

Hearing Board can grant a variance from the 

requirement to put a bufferyard in.  Basically, 

you're getting rid of the bufferyard.  But when 

you start talking about how many trees are 

permitted in the bufferyard, that is a conditional 

use deviation that goes to the Board of 
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Supervisors.          

So I just want to make sure that's 

clear, because I believe it was Mr. Kalina's last 

letter that he sent, which is his letter dated 

March 22 -- at the end of the letter, he indicates 

a request for a deviation from that requirement.  

That is not something -- you can't deviate from 

the bufferyard requiring how many trees and -- but 

if you were to wipe out the bufferyard, that would 

be a variance that could be granted by the Board 

if they approved the requirements under the MPC 

for that.          

The other thing I want to clarify is 

that there was a revised application that was 

submitted on March 2, and that was revising the 

application form and also providing a revised 

narrative.  That ap -- revised application form 

was not signed by the Applicant.  So I need a 

statement on the record from the Applicant or from 

his counsel stating that they are, in fact, 

intending to revise their application pursuant to 

the revised application that was received by the 

Township on March 2, 2016.  And it's listed on our 

Exhibit List as Exhibit 9.

MR. KALINA:  May I see that?
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MS. LUDWIG:  You e-mailed it to 

me.  So I don't know that it was ever signed.

MR. BISH:  The first one was 

signed.  But the -- the original application was 

signed.

MR. KALINA:  Okay.

MR. BISH:  But the revised 

original was not signed.

MS. LUDWIG:  Because you had 

e-mailed that.

MR. KALINA:  I apologize for that.  

I, you know --

MR. McCARTHY:  That's okay.

MR. BISH:  Yes.  I'm just making 

sure.

MR. KALINA:  No.  I've definitely 

got to cross the Ts.

MR. McCARTHY:  Yes.

MR. KALINA:  Yes.  This was the 

Application.

MR. ENTENMANN:  Would you like him 

to sign it, or I'll make the statement.

MR. BISH:  You can just -- you can 

make it on this -- yes, on the record.

MR. ENTENMANN:  Yes.  It was our 
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intent, and we believe that we did file this 

request for the hearing and the revisions as set 

forth in that request.

MR. BISH:  Thank you.

MR. ENTENMANN:  Thank you.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. BRUNI:  Chip, do you have any 

more questions?

MR. McCARTHY:  No.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  John?

MR. SCOTT:  No.

MR. BRUNI:  Dan?  Mr. Solicitor, 

do you have any more questions?

MR. BISH:  Well, give me one 

second.  Laura -- or maybe Mr. Kalina can answer 

this question.  One of the criteria for the 

expansion of a nonconforming use is that the 

proposed expansion conforms to the area height and 

yard requirements of the zoning district in which 

it is located.

MR. KALINA:  The addition that is 

proposed is a one-story addition, and it is 

basically a brick facade keeping in the same 

character as the existing funeral home that is on 

the site.  So once, you know, it's built and 
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things are grassed in again, you're not going to 

even be able to tell that it's an addition.  And 

that is the goal of Mr. Herrick with this 

expansion.

MR. McCARTHY:  Yes.  It will look 

like it's always been there.

MR. KALINA:  Yes.

MR. BISH:  So does it comply with 

the area height and yard requirements of the 

Zoning Ordinance in that district?

MR. KALINA:  Yes.

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MS. LUDWIG:  And, Mr. Bish, they 

have not received land development approval yet 

from the Planning Commission, but they have gone 

through a round of reviews with the engineer of 

the Township.

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MS. LUDWIG:  They'll be presenting 

it at the Planning Commission probably in April.  

But the area involved are not part of any other 

issues.  So that confirms what Mr. Kalina has said 

here.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Thank you very 

much.
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MR. KALINA:  Thank you.

MR. BRUNI:  Laura with the 

Township?

MS. LUDWIG:  Mr. Chairman, I do 

have a few additional comments.  I did send out a 

-- just a review letter more on just the 

landscaping analysis that was performed.  But I do 

have a couple of other comments in addition to 

that.          

You know, in general, we've granted the 

landscaping islands variance issue requirement 

that is part thereto several times in the past.  I 

don't think we have any issues or any concerns 

with that.  In regard to the bufferyard and the 

deviation of the conditional use versus a full, 

you know, relief from it, I guess I would look to 

you guys.  I mean, your intent was for relief; 

correct?  So then you just -- when you sent in 

that one particular section in the letter -- I'm 

just not sure.  I guess that's one thing that I 

think we should clarify.  Because if you do want 

to go the deviation route, then you'll need to 

file a conditional use application, and we'll need 

to start that process.  There's a public hearing 

involved with that.  So it will hold up your other 
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approval, it being approved.

MR. KALINA:  That would go before 

the Supervisors --

MS. LUDWIG:  Correct.

MR. KALINA:  -- before we actually 

got the development plan; is that --

MS. LUDWIG:  It would need to -- 

yes.  It would need to happen before.  Yes, yes.  

So say they weren't ready for an approval, Chip, 

in April for the Planning Commission.  They can't 

get it because --

MR. BISH:  We would have to 

re-advertise -- we'd have to re-advertise for the 

-- they would have to revise their application for 

a bufferyard -- the variance under 609.  We'd have 

to re-advertise the hearing to include that.  So 

likely, you would have a hearing -- if they 

requested that, you'd have a hearing next week 

anyways -- or next month.

MR. McCARTHY:  What -- I'm sorry.  

Go ahead.

MS. LUDWIG:  That's for the 

roadway overlay thing.

MR. BISH:  Yes.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes.
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MR. KALINA:  A question for you.  

If we would -- based on your calculation for the 

road district --

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes.

MR. KALINA:  -- how many trees did 

you come up with for the frontage?

MS. LUDWIG:  If it's every 15 

feet, that concurred with your number.  So --

MR. KALINA:  We've got 35.  Okay.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes, 35.

MR. KALINA:  Okay.

MS. LUDWIG:  And I'm not in 

disagreement that, you know, given the way that 

road is and where everything is located -- I don't 

know that it's a good idea to do that.  I mean, I 

think it's going to -- it will affect probably 

some of the sight distances in and out of the 

access drives and such.

MR. KALINA:  Yeah.

MS. LUDWIG:  So --

MR. KALINA:  Especially since 

we're on the inside of a bend.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes.

MR. KALINA:  Which --

MS. LUDWIG:  And, yes.  You're 
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right.  I mean, it does bend there.  So, you know, 

do you want to deviate and still plant some?  But 

then if you deviate -- we just had an applicant do 

this -- you have to meet 75 percent of the 

requirement.

MR. KALINA:  Right.

MS. LUDWIG:  So --

MR. KALINA:  And I understand.  I 

mean, it --

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes.  You know what I 

mean?  So you could --

MR. KALINA:  Well, that's why, you 

know, unfortunately --

MS. LUDWIG:  -- eliminate that 35 

number by 25 percent.  But you're still putting X 

amount of trees up there.

MR. KALINA:  Right.

MS. LUDWIG:  And maybe you only 

want to put five or, you know --

MR. KALINA:  Well, I know --

MS. LUDWIG:  You can't just put 

five if you deviate.  You have to meet the 75 

percent.

MR. KALINA:  I am not sure exactly 

how the rules here work.  Okay?  I will be the 
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first to admit that.

MR. McCARTHY:  Well, let me just 

clarify something.  What are we allowed to vote on 

tonight?  Is it the relief from the bufferyard 

requirement, period?  

MR. BISH:  They did not request a 

variance under the bufferyard under 609.  They 

requested the bufferyard at 206, which they don't 

have a bufferyard requirement because of their 

nonconforming use.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. BISH:  They requested a 

variance under 207, landscaping requirements, and 

as we've talked, the 207 variances that you've 

permitted in the past, the variances from 

Section 207, have been related specifically to 

interior landscape islands --

MR. BRUNI:  Right.

MR. BISH:  -- and the shade tree 

-- shading requirement.  The other requirement 

that they have under 207 is depending on the size 

of the addition, it requires I think it's five 

trees, three --

MR. KALINA:  No.

MR. BISH:  Three trees.
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MR. KALINA:  Three.

MS. LUDWIG:  It's three trees.

MR. BISH:  And then there's a 

requirement under 207 that there be a perimeter 

screening around the parking lot.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  So this 

whole notion of the bufferyard along Cliff Mine, 

are we even making a decision on that or --

MR. BISH:  You cannot because we 

didn't advertise it --

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. BISH:  -- for this -- 

tonight's hearing.

MR. McCARTHY:  So for us to 

continue to discuss it is -- does it even make any 

sense?  

MR. BISH:  Well, unless you're -- 

unless the -- I mean, that's probably an off-line 

discussion that the Applicant needs to have with 

the Township to talk about the landscaping along 

Cliff Mine Road.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  So the 

landscaping along Cliff Mine Road is not part of 

this application?  

MR. KALINA:  No.  I was not aware 
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that there was -- about the --

MR. BISH:  And that was not in 

their application originally.

MR. KALINA:  No.  I didn't --

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  And you 

weren't aware of it when --

MR. KALINA:  No.  I missed that 

section when I was --

MR. McCARTHY:  Right.

MR. KALINA:  -- going through the 

application.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. KALINA:  And, you know --

MR. McCARTHY:  So --

MR. KALINA:  Or I would have 

addressed it at that time.  But I missed that 

section.

MR. McCARTHY:  So not to dispute 

that there's a -- you know, a concern there.  As a 

Board tonight, we are not allowed to make a 

decision on that?  We're not tasked with that 

decision; is that correct?  

MR. BISH:  Correct.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  So whatever 

we decide on the other things that you've applied 
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for, you're going to have to talk with Laura about 

it regardless and then decide what you're -- how 

you want to proceed; correct?  

MR. KALINA:  Yes.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. KALINA:  And I also have to 

talk with Mr. Herrick about it.

MR. McCARTHY:  Well, yes.  I just 

don't want us to -- it seems like we're getting 

into weeds on this overlay bufferyard requirement, 

and we're not able to make a decision on it.  So I 

don't want to belabor the point.  I mean, you 

know --

MR. KALINA:  Understood.

MS. LUDWIG:  If I -- just for 

their sake in understanding their options, I think 

it's either you submit a revised application to 

the Zoning Hearing Board for that 609, or you 

apply for a conditional use deviation.  But you 

have to see if you meet that 75 percent.

MR. KALINA:  All right.

MS. LUDWIG:  So --

MR. KALINA:  So if we --

MS. LUDWIG:  In the end, like, the 

conditional use is going to hold you up a little 
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bit longer, because that goes to the Planning 

Commission first before it goes to the Board.  So 

-- and then the Board sets -- makes a motion.  So 

it just -- it takes -- it would take you longer --

MR. KALINA:  Well --

MS. LUDWIG:  -- to do that.

MR. KALINA:  -- assuming that we 

could get that on the April meeting --

MS. LUDWIG:  Uh-huh.

MR. KALINA:  -- when we're doing 

the site planning --

MS. LUDWIG:  Uh-huh.

MR. KALINA:  -- things, could they 

consider that at that Planning Commission meeting?

MS. LUDWIG:  They will probably 

let you do that.  Yes.

MR. KALINA:  Okay.  And that way, 

you know, then it could go forward while we're 

dealing with any --

MS. LUDWIG:  Sure.

MR. KALINA:  -- outstanding 

issues --

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes.  I think we can 

do that.

MR. KALINA:  -- as far as the 
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planning.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes.  I think we can 

do that.

MR. KALINA:  So, you know, if we 

could get that in for April --

MS. LUDWIG:  That's good.

MR. KALINA:  -- then go into May 

for the Supervisors meeting --

MS. LUDWIG:  Uh-huh, yeah.  Just 

submit it when you submit your resubmittal, and 

that will be fine.

MR. KALINA:  Okay.

MS. LUDWIG:  Okay.

MR. KALINA:  Cool.

MS. LUDWIG:  Sorry.  We're just 

having a sidebar.

MR. BRUNI:  Sure.  That's fine.

MR. McCARTHY:  And, I mean, is 

there anything else you have to add from the 

Township?  

MS. LUDWIG:  No.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.  Just so 

we're clear up here, the number of trees that 

we're talking about, notwithstanding the 

bufferyard on Cliff Mine Road, we're talking about 
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landscape islands.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes.

MR. McCARTHY:  Tree requirements.

MS. LUDWIG:  Uh-huh.  What would 

have been in those landscape plans --

MR. McCARTHY:  And then --

MS. LUDWIG:  -- that they're not 

providing and then around the perimeter.

MR. McCARTHY:  And around the 

perimeter.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes.  Of the entire 

parking area is usually how we view that.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MS. LUDWIG:  You know, it's not 

just the new parking lot.

MR. McCARTHY:  But nobody's -- we 

have not -- we don't have a count of the trees or 

shrubbery that exist on the back; correct?

MS. LUDWIG:  No, we don't have 

that.  No.

MR. McCARTHY:  We don't have a 

count of the arborvitae on the --

MS. LUDWIG:  No.

MR. McCARTHY:  -- side.

MS. LUDWIG:  Huh-uh, no.  I can 
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see it in my pictures.  But, I mean, I can't --

MR. McCARTHY:  So we don't know 

exactly what -- we know from the landscape islands 

it would be how many trees and how many shrubs?  

Do we know that number?  

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes, we do know that 

number.  Right.  It is -- I'm pretty sure.

MR. KALINA:  Well, let --

MS. LUDWIG:  Is that the --

MR. KALINA:  Well, let me ask a 

question?

MS. LUDWIG:  -- 105?

MR. KALINA:  Let me ask Laura --

MR. McCARTHY:  Yes.

MR. KALINA:  -- a question.  I 

think that that would include --

MS. LUDWIG:  No.  Wait, wait, 

wait, wait.

MR. KALINA:  -- true planting --

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes.

MR. KALINA:  -- along 550 feet of 

parking lot perimeter.

MS. LUDWIG:  Oh, okay.

MR. KALINA:  And --

MS. LUDWIG:  Okay.
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MR. KALINA:  -- most of that, we 

would -- since it's a Bufferyard C would be 

handled by the terrain.

MS. LUDWIG:  Uh-huh.

MR. KALINA:  Which is essentially 

a landscape mound.

MS. LUDWIG:  Uh-huh, yeah.  You 

can't really plant up there.

MR. KALINA:  So we'd be talking 

about 60 feet on the very right-hand side of the 

proposed parking area.  You have 100 feet in front 

of that proposed parking area.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yeah.  I think these 

areas here (indicating) would probably just need 

to be --

MR. BRUNI:  Can you --

MS. LUDWIG:  Can you see where 

that is?

MR. KALINA:  So this would be 70 

feet here (indicating)?

MS. LUDWIG:  Uh-huh.

MR. KALINA:  Because that's seven 

stalls?

MS. LUDWIG:  Yeah.

MR. McCARTHY:  That's on the left 
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-- and this is Exhibit 22, David, here.

MR. BRUNI:  Or 17.

MR. KALINA:  17.

MS. LUDWIG:  17.

MR. McCARTHY:  17.

MR. BISH:  You need to -- Laura, 

you're going to have to describe those areas for 

the court reporter if you want it on the record.

MS. LUDWIG:  Okay.  It -- these 

are the -- looking at the Herrick Funeral Home 

Zoning Hearing Board Plan dated originally 

October 15 and revised 3/21/16.  And we are 

looking at the -- to the left that's 70 -- there's 

70 feet, but it's 7 parking stalls, and that's in 

the existing parking --

MR. McCARTHY:  So where it says --

MS. LUDWIG:  -- lot.

MR. McCARTHY:  -- seven standard 

stalls right there --

MS. LUDWIG:  Correct.

MR. McCARTHY:  -- in front of --

MS. LUDWIG:  Uh-huh.

MR. McCARTHY:  The area in front 

of that?  

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes, correct.
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MR. McCARTHY:  So we're saying 

it's 75 feet there.

MR. KALINA:  Well, the --

MS. LUDWIG:  75.

MR. KALINA:  Your stalls are nine 

feet.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. KALINA:  So it's a little 

under 70 feet.

MR. McCARTHY:  70 feet.  Okay.

MS. LUDWIG:  Yeah.  And then on 

that same plan, to the right of the structure --

MR. KALINA:  Thank you.

MR. ENTENMANN:  If I may, I have 

an extra copy.  Maybe she can mark it so that we 

know exactly --

MR. McCARTHY:  Well, we all have --

MR. ENTENMANN:  Oh.

MR. McCARTHY:  -- copies.

MR. ENTENMANN:  I understand.  But 

she's saying areas.  We could just mark them in 

pen and submit it.

MR. McCARTHY:  Is this something 

that -- Laura, that you want on the record right 

now --
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MS. LUDWIG:  No.

MR. McCARTHY:  -- or that you 

want --

MS. LUDWIG:  It doesn't need to 

be.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MS. LUDWIG:  I'm just saying those 

are areas where I think maybe additional 

landscaping could be placed.

MR. BISH:  Is that something that 

could be discussed with the Applicant --

MS. LUDWIG:  Sure.

MR. BISH:  -- later on?

MS. LUDWIG:  Sure.

MR. McCARTHY:  This is not part of 

what we're talking about?  

MR. BISH:  It is.  But I don't 

know that you're going to be able to have enough 

information to know what they're doing, what 

they're able to do, and how the Township 

requirements apply without the -- a landscape plan 

being prepared by the Applicant and the Township 

reviewing it and looking at the actual site and 

being on-site to determine what can be counted as 

a landscape mound, what can be -- is an area that 
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needs to have plantings on it.  I think that's 

something that is probably outside of what you can 

really discuss on the record tonight.

MR. BRUNI:  Yes.  Let's not -- 

Laura, we're just going to kind of stop --

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes.  That's fine.

MR. BRUNI:  -- with -- regarding --

MS. LUDWIG:  I'm just saying those 

are places I think that they could add some 

landscaping.  That's all.  So it's a moot point.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  But the 

Township did not --

MS. LUDWIG:  Like, I just mimicked 

what they did in front of the other and put them 

there.

MR. BRUNI:  All right, all right.  

So the Township has no other comments, though, 

regarding --

MS. LUDWIG:  Correct.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.

MS. LUDWIG:  I'm done.

MR. BRUNI:  Thank you.

MS. LUDWIG:  Thank you.

MR. BRUNI:  At this time, does any 

member of the public have anything they'd like to 
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add?               

(No response.)

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Hearing none, 

it is 8:18.  We're going to break for an executive 

session, and we'll be right back. 

(Short recess taken.)

(Executive session held.)  

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Let the minutes 

show that at 8:34, we returned from executive 

session.          

So our practice is we like to resolve 

all requests at the same time within one meeting.  

We don't want to do partial requests or partial 

resolutions.  That causes us other problems.  We 

believe we have enough information to reach a 

decision regarding the variance on the minimum 

loading requirements.  We also believe we have 

enough information for the approval of the 

nonconforming use.  We're not -- we don't think we 

have enough information for the -- regarding the 

issue for the variance from the bufferyard and 

landscaping requirements of 27-206 and 27-207.          

So we have a couple of questions, and 

then we're going to make a comment.  But, Dan, I 

know you had specifically a question.
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MR. PATTERSON:  Yeah.  Mr. Kalina, 

reviewing the shade tree requirements -- and is 

the total parking lot area 25,500 square feet, 

including the drives and the aisles?

MR. KALINA:  I --

MR. PATTERSON:  I'm new here.  So --

MR. KALINA:  Well, I just don't 

remember what the --

MR. PATTERSON:  I'm just looking 

at this requirement for the 30 trees for the 

shading under 2H.

MR. KALINA:  Yeah, yeah.

MR. PATTERSON:  And the way I read 

this, it should exclude all of the driveways and 

the traffic aisles.

MR. KALINA:  Oh, okay.

MR. PATTERSON:  Now, if I take the 

area of just the spaces --

MR. KALINA:  I did not see that.  

I did the gross parking lot area.

MR. PATTERSON:  Okay.

MR. KALINA:  I missed that part of 

the --

MR. PATTERSON:  So that's coming 

up with somewhere around ten.
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MR. KALINA:  Yeah.  It would take 

-- 20 by 400.  So it would take 8,000 square feet 

out of there, 9,000 square feet out of the middle 

of it.

MR. PATTERSON:  Okay.  That's --

MR. KALINA:  Or more, because 

there's another drive out behind here 

(indicating).  So we're talking 10,000 square feet 

out of there.

MR. BRUNI:  Laura, are you 

listening to that?

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes.  I heard that.

MR. BRUNI:  So that would --

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes.

MR. BRUNI:  -- likely -- and we 

don't know what that number is.  But it would 

likely reduce the --

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes.

MR. BRUNI:  -- number of trees --

MS. LUDWIG:  Uh-huh.

MR. BRUNI:  -- required --

MS. LUDWIG:  Yes.

MR. BRUNI:  -- for shading?

MS. LUDWIG:  Uh-huh.

MR. BRUNI:  So that's --
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MR. KALINA:  I did miss that.

MR. BRUNI:  That's one question we 

would like resolved.  The other thing we would 

like is for the Township and the Applicant to get 

together and make sure that they're in agreement 

as to what's required for the perimeter parking 

area landscape screening.  But what we don't know 

is what is already there that would presumably 

help you meet those requirements.  We really don't 

know what you're missing or how much --

MR. KALINA:  Right.

MR. BRUNI:  -- you're -- is not 

required.  So we don't -- we can't really rule on 

anything until we know what it is --

MR. KALINA:  Understood.

MR. BRUNI:  How much of a variance 

you need, if any.

MR. KALINA:  Understood.  While 

you were in executive session, we were discussing 

the issue we have with the nonrequest for the road 

buffer, and I would like your guidance on whether 

we can amend our current application to include 

that or if we need to file a new application.

MR. BRUNI:  We were talking about 

the same thing.  Mr. Bish --
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MR. KALINA:  It's funny how we 

thought you might have been.

MR. BISH:  You need to amend your 

application, and that needs to be submitted in to 

Laura.  But that also requires that we have to re 

-- we have to advertise that new request.

MR. KALINA:  Understood.

MR. BISH:  And in order to get -- 

have that meet the advertising requirements, we 

would need that revised application in by --

MS. LUDWIG:  Next Thursday; right?

MR. BISH:  -- next Thursday.

MS. LUDWIG:  Uh-huh.

MR. BISH:  Yes.

MR. KALINA:  Yeah.

MR. BISH:  So if you're discussing 

whether or not you're going the conditional use 

route or the variance route on that issue, then I 

would say you need to make a decision by next 

Thursday.

MR. KALINA:  No.  We will 

definitely go with the variance route --

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MR. KALINA:  -- on that.  I can 

state that categorically --
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MR. BISH:  Okay.

MR. KALINA:  -- at this point in 

time.  So we will amend our application to include 

relief from that section, and I will get with 

Laura at the beginning of the week, because you 

guys are off tomorrow, and we will come up with a 

landscape plan that will address your concerns and 

-- so we can move forward from that point.

MR. BISH:  Okay.

MR. BRUNI:  That's exactly what 

we're looking for.  So at this time, I'll continue 

the Public Hearing; correct?          

Okay.  So are there any other comments 

before I make a motion?  

(No response.)

MR. BRUNI:  Are you guys good?

MR. KALINA:  Yeah, we're good.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  I just wanted 

to make sure.  Can I have a motion to continue the 

Public Hearing until next month?

MR. BISH:  I would just continue 

it.

MR. BRUNI:  Just continue it?

MR. BISH:  Yes.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.
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MR. BISH:  And we just have to 

hold the hearing --

MR. BRUNI:  Within 45 days.

MR. BISH:  45 days.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  Can I have a 

motion to continue the Public Hearing?

MR. McCARTHY:  So moved.

MR. SCOTT:  I'll second.

MR. BRUNI:  All in favor, say aye.

ALL:  Aye.

MR. BRUNI:  All right.  We'll 

continue the Public Hearing.  And then --

MR. BISH:  And we're scheduled to 

have our next hearing on -- it's the last Thursday 

of the month of April.  So that would be Thursday, 

April 28.

MR. KALINA:  Five weeks from 

today.

MR. BISH:  Yes.

MR. McCARTHY:  Okay.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  So then I don't 

do -- it wouldn't matter; correct?

MR. BISH:  Correct.

MR. BRUNI:  Okay.  All right.  

With no other comments, meeting adjourned.  Thank 
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you, everyone.

MR. McCARTHY:  Thank you.

MR. KALINA:  Thank you, gentlemen. 

(Whereupon, the above-entitled 

proceeding was concluded at 8:39 p.m., this date.)

                       - - - - - 



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

 
(412) 575-5830

PITTSBURGH REPORTING SERVICE

62

             C E R T I F I C A T E

   I hereby certify that the

        proceedings and evidence are contained

    fully and accurately in the            

        stenographic notes taken by me on the
       

        hearing of the within cause and that

        this is a correct transcript of the

   same. 

 S/Leah M. Attanucci
 ---------------------------------

     
 ---------------------------------



'

'50s [1] - 19:3

1

1 [6] - 8:25, 9:5, 9:12, 
11:17, 12:6

1-19 [1] - 3:6
10 [5] - 10:19, 11:11, 

26:5, 26:19, 26:20
10,000 [1] - 56:8
100 [1] - 49:11
105 [4] - 13:22, 24:23, 

25:6, 48:12
11 [1] - 10:21
12 [11] - 3:6, 9:12, 

9:14, 9:16, 9:18, 
10:24, 11:19, 11:22, 
11:24

13 [1] - 11:2
14 [1] - 11:5
14013 [1] - 10:5
15 [12] - 9:13, 9:17, 

11:9, 11:18, 11:23, 
25:23, 26:5, 26:14, 
26:17, 30:25, 39:7, 
50:12

15-foot [2] - 26:23, 
27:11

15071 [1] - 1:8
15234-1507 [1] - 2:4
16 [3] - 10:22, 10:25, 

11:12
16279 [1] - 9:23
17 [8] - 6:25, 11:16, 

20:21, 20:22, 50:2, 
50:3, 50:4, 50:5

18 [2] - 11:7, 11:21
19 [4] - 8:25, 12:3, 

12:6, 14:23
1950s [1] - 14:22
1960s [1] - 14:24
1990s [2] - 14:25, 

18:17
1:00 [1] - 15:11

2

2 [5] - 9:8, 9:16, 10:18, 
33:15, 33:23

2,000-square-foot [1] 
- 13:4

2-way [1] - 21:24
20 [3] - 17:23, 26:3, 

56:2
2009 [1] - 10:1
2014 [1] - 12:2
2015 [6] - 7:1, 9:13, 

9:17, 11:18, 11:24, 
11:25

2016 [18] - 1:8, 9:9, 
9:14, 9:18, 9:19, 

10:9, 10:13, 10:18, 
10:22, 10:25, 11:4, 
11:7, 11:14, 11:19, 
11:24, 12:5, 33:23

206 [1] - 41:8
207 [5] - 41:13, 41:14, 

41:16, 41:21, 42:4
208C [1] - 2:3
21 [2] - 11:4, 11:19
218 [1] - 9:23
22 [3] - 11:14, 33:5, 

50:1
23 [1] - 12:2
24 [4] - 1:8, 9:9, 12:4, 

21:23
25 [3] - 10:8, 10:12, 

40:15
25,500 [1] - 55:3
26 [1] - 10:1
27 [2] - 8:4, 9:5
27-1102.B(1 [1] - 8:19
27-206 [2] - 8:13, 

54:22
27-207 [2] - 8:14, 

54:22
27-302 [1] - 8:16
28 [1] - 60:16
2H [1] - 55:11

3

3 [2] - 9:11, 9:19
3/21/16 [1] - 50:12
30 [2] - 26:3, 55:10
300 [1] - 2:3
322 [1] - 10:5
35 [6] - 31:1, 31:3, 

31:12, 39:9, 39:10, 
40:14

350 [1] - 30:24
3:00 [1] - 15:11

4

4 [2] - 9:15, 15:22
400 [3] - 1:7, 30:20, 

56:2
45 [2] - 60:3, 60:4
450 [2] - 30:21, 30:22

5

5 [1] - 9:19
5.A [1] - 10:17
5.A) [1] - 9:10
50 [2] - 23:18, 30:23
550 [1] - 48:21

6

6 [4] - 10:1, 10:10, 
10:14, 15:22

60 [4] - 15:5, 15:21, 

17:1, 49:10
609 [7] - 27:15, 27:16, 

28:8, 32:11, 38:15, 
41:7, 44:18

692-J-1 [2] - 8:11, 
10:10

692-J-1) [1] - 9:25
692-J-2 [2] - 8:12, 

10:14
692-J-2) [1] - 10:6

7

7 [3] - 10:7, 11:1, 
50:14

70 [7] - 15:5, 15:21, 
49:19, 50:13, 50:14, 
51:9, 51:10

75 [5] - 40:4, 40:22, 
44:20, 51:2, 51:4

7:00 [1] - 15:12
7:02 [1] - 1:8

8

8 [2] - 10:11, 11:25
8,000 [1] - 56:2
8:18 [1] - 54:4
8:34 [1] - 54:9
8:39 [1] - 61:5

9

9 [2] - 10:15, 33:24
9,000 [1] - 56:3
941-951 [1] - 8:8
959 [1] - 8:9
9:00 [1] - 15:12

A

able [5] - 26:6, 36:2, 
44:11, 52:18, 52:20

above-entitled [1] - 
61:4

absurd [1] - 25:24
accept [1] - 14:2
access [2] - 28:21, 

39:18
accomplish [1] - 19:1
accurately [1] - 62:5
actual [3] - 16:10, 

18:7, 52:23
add [4] - 11:20, 46:19, 

53:9, 54:1
adding [1] - 13:3
addition [12] - 13:4, 

16:11, 16:20, 18:9, 
21:2, 21:6, 21:8, 
35:21, 35:22, 36:2, 
37:8, 41:22

additional [4] - 24:23, 
29:22, 37:5, 52:8

address [1] - 59:7
addressed [1] - 43:16
adequate [1] - 29:1
adjourned [1] - 60:25
admit [1] - 41:1
advertise [5] - 38:13, 

38:16, 42:10, 58:6
advertised [1] - 8:22
advertising [1] - 58:9
advice [1] - 7:14
affect [2] - 29:4, 39:16
AGENCY [1] - 1:24
agenda [1] - 4:21
agreement [1] - 57:5
ahead [1] - 38:21
AIA [1] - 12:1
aisles [2] - 55:4, 55:15
ALL [6] - 5:13, 6:4, 

6:15, 6:22, 7:11, 
60:10

Allegheny [9] - 8:11, 
9:22, 9:24, 10:3, 
10:6, 10:7, 10:9, 
10:11, 10:13

Allegiance [2] - 4:5, 
4:7

allow [2] - 24:14, 
28:12

allowed [3] - 16:5, 
41:3, 43:20

almost [2] - 30:4, 
30:21

alone [1] - 27:3
Alternate [1] - 1:12
alternatives [1] - 

25:12
amend [3] - 57:22, 

58:3, 59:3
amended [2] - 8:5, 9:7
amount [1] - 40:16
analysis [1] - 37:7
ANN [1] - 14:19
answer [4] - 17:10, 

31:22, 32:4, 35:15
answered [3] - 18:24, 

19:13, 19:14
anyways [1] - 38:19
ap [1] - 33:17
apologize [1] - 34:11
Applicant [10] - 12:10, 

14:8, 28:25, 32:16, 
33:18, 33:19, 42:19, 
52:11, 52:22, 57:4

applicant [1] - 40:3
Applicant's [1] - 11:15
Application [5] - 1:5, 

8:2, 9:8, 10:15, 
34:20

application [17] - 
33:14, 33:16, 33:17, 
33:21, 33:22, 34:4, 
37:23, 38:14, 42:24, 
43:3, 43:11, 44:17, 
57:22, 57:23, 58:4, 
58:10, 59:3

 
(412) 575-5830

PITTSBURGH REPORTING SERVICE

1

applied [1] - 43:25
apply [2] - 44:19, 

52:21
appoint [4] - 4:24, 

5:22, 6:8, 6:17
approval [6] - 8:17, 

20:5, 36:14, 38:1, 
38:9, 54:18

approve [1] - 6:25
approved [2] - 33:11, 

38:1
appurtenances [1] - 

8:7
April [6] - 36:20, 

38:10, 45:8, 46:5, 
60:15, 60:16

arborvitae [2] - 21:25, 
47:22

Architectural [1] - 
11:21

area [20] - 17:17, 18:5, 
20:11, 21:7, 21:9, 
21:11, 24:4, 25:6, 
35:18, 36:9, 36:21, 
47:12, 49:11, 49:12, 
50:23, 52:25, 55:3, 
55:18, 55:20, 57:7

areas [4] - 49:14, 50:7, 
51:21, 52:8

argument [1] - 31:12
arterial [2] - 25:25, 

27:5
Assessment [2] - 

10:8, 10:12
assume [2] - 19:5, 

24:1
assuming [1] - 45:7
Attanucci [2] - 1:19, 

62:14
attorney [1] - 14:19
AUTHORIZATION [1] 

- 1:24
averages [1] - 15:5
aware [3] - 31:21, 

42:25, 43:6
aye [2] - 5:12, 60:9
Aye [6] - 5:13, 6:4, 

6:15, 6:22, 7:11, 
60:10

B

background [1] - 15:4
backyard [1] - 23:17
bank [1] - 23:12
based [2] - 18:6, 39:2
basis [1] - 13:14
bear [1] - 4:23
become [1] - 32:18
BEFORE [1] - 1:11
beginning [1] - 59:5
behind [8] - 17:23, 

22:23, 23:18, 29:15, 
29:24, 30:17, 30:18, 
56:7



belabor [1] - 44:12
bend [2] - 39:22, 40:1
berth [2] - 13:8, 13:9
better [2] - 13:2, 18:21
between [4] - 9:20, 

10:2, 15:5, 15:22
big [1] - 26:4
Bish [5] - 1:13, 4:15, 

6:8, 36:13, 57:25
BISH [55] - 4:16, 4:18, 

5:9, 7:7, 20:20, 26:9, 
26:13, 26:20, 28:7, 
29:6, 29:10, 29:14, 
29:21, 32:8, 32:14, 
34:3, 34:7, 34:14, 
34:23, 35:4, 35:14, 
36:8, 36:12, 36:18, 
38:12, 38:24, 41:6, 
41:12, 41:19, 41:25, 
42:3, 42:9, 42:12, 
42:17, 43:2, 43:23, 
50:6, 52:10, 52:13, 
52:17, 58:3, 58:8, 
58:12, 58:14, 58:16, 
58:23, 59:1, 59:9, 
59:21, 59:24, 60:1, 
60:4, 60:13, 60:19, 
60:23

bit [2] - 16:20, 45:1
block [1] - 26:2
Block/Lot [5] - 8:11, 

9:25, 10:6, 10:10, 
10:14

BOARD [2] - 1:1, 3:8
Board [23] - 1:11, 

1:12, 4:22, 4:25, 
5:23, 6:11, 6:18, 
7:13, 8:25, 9:9, 
10:16, 11:16, 12:21, 
14:1, 32:19, 32:20, 
32:25, 33:10, 43:20, 
44:18, 45:2, 45:3, 
50:11

body [2] - 15:16, 16:19
Book [2] - 9:23, 10:4
bottoms [1] - 26:5
Boulevard [1] - 2:3
Branch [1] - 1:7
branches [1] - 26:5
break [1] - 54:4
brick [2] - 19:19, 

35:23
bring [1] - 12:10
BRUNI [79] - 4:10, 5:5, 

5:18, 5:21, 6:1, 6:3, 
6:5, 6:7, 6:13, 6:16, 
6:21, 6:23, 7:3, 7:10, 
7:12, 8:1, 12:9, 
12:16, 14:4, 19:2, 
19:5, 19:8, 19:10, 
19:13, 19:17, 19:23, 
20:1, 20:4, 20:13, 
20:16, 24:21, 24:25, 
25:11, 27:17, 27:20, 
29:8, 31:11, 31:24, 
32:7, 35:7, 35:10, 

35:12, 36:24, 37:2, 
41:18, 46:17, 49:16, 
50:2, 53:4, 53:7, 
53:11, 53:16, 53:20, 
53:22, 53:24, 54:3, 
54:8, 56:10, 56:13, 
56:15, 56:19, 56:21, 
56:23, 56:25, 57:2, 
57:12, 57:16, 57:24, 
59:10, 59:16, 59:18, 
59:23, 59:25, 60:3, 
60:5, 60:9, 60:11, 
60:21, 60:24

Bruni [4] - 1:11, 4:9, 
5:3, 5:16

buffer [3] - 24:1, 
30:18, 57:21

buffers [1] - 24:15
Bufferyard [4] - 27:7, 

27:9, 28:15, 49:2
bufferyard [28] - 8:12, 

26:15, 26:16, 26:22, 
27:6, 27:13, 28:1, 
28:14, 28:19, 28:20, 
28:21, 32:9, 32:16, 
32:21, 32:22, 32:24, 
33:8, 33:9, 37:14, 
38:15, 41:4, 41:7, 
41:8, 41:9, 42:7, 
44:10, 46:25, 54:21

building [7] - 13:5, 
13:19, 17:14, 17:15, 
19:21, 20:6, 21:14

buildings [2] - 28:10, 
28:11

built [1] - 35:25
business [5] - 8:2, 

16:9, 16:21, 17:3, 
19:3

BY [1] - 3:8

C

calculation [1] - 39:2
cannot [1] - 42:9
car [1] - 21:22
carries [2] - 6:7, 6:24
case [2] - 12:10, 12:11
categorically [1] - 

58:25
causes [1] - 54:14
cemetery [1] - 15:16
centers [2] - 26:24, 

27:11
ceremonies [1] - 15:8
certain [2] - 8:8, 20:9
certainly [2] - 16:22, 

18:10
certify [1] - 62:2
CERTIFYING [1] - 

1:24
Chairman [4] - 1:11, 

14:17, 24:12, 37:4
chairman [3] - 4:25, 

5:22, 5:25

Chapter [2] - 8:4, 9:5
character [1] - 35:24
Chip [8] - 1:11, 4:9, 

4:18, 5:24, 19:11, 
27:24, 35:7, 38:9

city [1] - 26:22
clarify [5] - 27:12, 

32:8, 33:13, 37:21, 
41:3

clear [7] - 28:22, 
28:23, 28:25, 30:23, 
33:3, 46:23

Cliff [11] - 8:8, 8:9, 
11:10, 20:23, 25:21, 
26:12, 32:9, 42:7, 
42:21, 42:23, 46:25

close [3] - 13:18, 16:2, 
22:9

Code [3] - 8:5, 8:24, 
9:6

collectively [1] - 7:24
collector [1] - 25:25
coming [3] - 20:23, 

29:4, 55:24
comment [3] - 7:19, 

24:13, 54:24
comments [5] - 37:5, 

37:8, 53:17, 59:13, 
60:25

Commission [5] - 
36:15, 36:20, 38:10, 
45:2, 45:14

Community [2] - 1:13, 
12:3

community [3] - 13:2, 
15:21, 18:20

compelled [1] - 12:21
completely [1] - 26:2
complex [1] - 32:18
comply [4] - 25:16, 

26:14, 28:19, 36:8
con [1] - 32:17
concern [1] - 43:19
concerns [2] - 37:13, 

59:7
concluded [1] - 61:5
concurred [1] - 39:8
conditional [6] - 

32:24, 37:15, 37:23, 
44:19, 44:25, 58:17

Conditions [1] - 9:11
condos [2] - 23:18, 

24:2
confer [1] - 32:4
confirms [1] - 36:22
conforming [1] - 

21:13
conforms [1] - 35:18
confusing [1] - 32:18
Congratulations [1] - 

5:20
consider [1] - 45:14
consists [1] - 13:3
contained [1] - 62:4
contains [1] - 11:25

continue [7] - 42:15, 
59:11, 59:19, 59:21, 
59:23, 60:6, 60:12

continued [1] - 14:24
continuous [1] - 18:25
continuously [1] - 

14:10
Cool [1] - 46:14
copies [1] - 51:19
copy [1] - 51:15
corner [1] - 17:21
corners [1] - 25:7
correct [10] - 23:23, 

25:4, 37:18, 43:22, 
44:3, 47:18, 50:25, 
59:12, 60:22, 62:10

Correct [8] - 19:4, 
23:2, 29:6, 38:4, 
43:23, 50:20, 53:19, 
60:23

correctly [1] - 25:1
corresponding [1] - 

11:3
Coulter [1] - 6:9
COUNSEL [1] - 2:1
counsel [2] - 7:22, 

33:20
count [2] - 47:17, 

47:22
counted [1] - 52:24
County [9] - 8:11, 

9:22, 9:24, 10:4, 
10:6, 10:7, 10:9, 
10:11, 10:13

couple [3] - 18:13, 
37:8, 54:23

court [4] - 7:17, 9:2, 
12:13, 50:8

Court [1] - 1:19
cremations [1] - 15:6
criteria [1] - 35:16
cross [1] - 34:17
curls [1] - 17:15
current [3] - 15:23, 

29:24, 57:22
cut [1] - 26:4

D

Dan [2] - 35:12, 54:24
Daniel [2] - 1:12, 4:13
date [1] - 61:5
dated [18] - 9:9, 9:13, 

9:17, 9:19, 10:1, 
10:8, 10:12, 10:21, 
10:24, 11:4, 11:7, 
11:14, 11:18, 11:23, 
12:1, 12:4, 33:4, 
50:11

David [4] - 11:5, 
11:12, 12:14, 50:1

days [4] - 15:14, 
16:24, 60:3, 60:4

dealing [3] - 31:7, 
31:8, 45:19

 
(412) 575-5830

PITTSBURGH REPORTING SERVICE

2

December [2] - 6:25, 
12:2

decide [2] - 43:25, 
44:2

decision [6] - 42:8, 
43:21, 43:22, 44:11, 
54:16, 58:19

Deed [4] - 9:19, 9:23, 
10:1, 10:4

definitely [2] - 34:16, 
58:22

delipidated [1] - 17:18
deliveries [1] - 13:10
delivery [1] - 13:13
demolished [1] - 18:1
Density [1] - 8:10
Department [2] - 9:22, 

10:4
describe [1] - 50:7
designated [5] - 8:10, 

9:24, 10:5, 10:9, 
10:13

determine [1] - 52:24
Development [3] - 

1:13, 9:15, 12:4
development [2] - 

36:14, 38:6
deviate [4] - 33:7, 

40:2, 40:3, 40:22
deviation [5] - 32:25, 

33:6, 37:15, 37:22, 
44:19

diagonal [1] - 23:16
difference [1] - 27:2
different [2] - 18:4, 

18:11
different's [1] - 17:9
Dillon [1] - 6:9
directly [1] - 21:1
director [1] - 14:21
Director [2] - 1:14, 

12:4
disagreement [1] - 

39:13
discuss [2] - 42:15, 

53:3
discussed [2] - 17:11, 

52:11
discussing [2] - 

57:19, 58:16
discussion [1] - 42:19
discussions [1] - 

31:17
dispute [1] - 43:18
distance [1] - 29:2
distances [1] - 39:17
distinction [1] - 27:1
district [6] - 14:12, 

28:9, 28:17, 35:19, 
36:10, 39:3

District [1] - 8:10
Divide [1] - 30:24
donating [1] - 31:18
done [1] - 53:21
down [3] - 18:8, 19:15, 



23:14
drawing [1] - 22:1
drive [2] - 28:21, 56:7
driven [1] - 30:3
drives [2] - 39:18, 55:4
driveway [9] - 17:13, 

20:17, 20:25, 21:4, 
21:7, 21:16, 21:23, 
21:24, 30:23

driveways [3] - 29:9, 
29:10, 55:14

dual [1] - 32:18
due [1] - 25:20
during [2] - 13:11, 

13:15

E

e-mail [1] - 11:3
e-mailed [2] - 34:1, 

34:10
Edward [5] - 8:3, 9:20, 

9:21, 10:2, 10:22
either [1] - 44:17
elderly [2] - 13:20, 

16:1
elevations [1] - 11:25
eliminate [1] - 40:14
eliminated [1] - 21:7
embankments [1] - 

24:15
EMH [1] - 9:20
enacted [1] - 14:11
encourage [1] - 25:16
end [3] - 27:10, 33:5, 

44:24
engineer [2] - 12:19, 

36:16
Engineering [8] - 

9:12, 9:16, 11:6, 
11:13, 11:17, 11:23, 
12:15, 12:19

ensuing [2] - 5:1, 5:23
ENTENM [1] - 14:18
Entenmann [2] - 2:3, 

14:18
ENTENMANN [17] - 

7:22, 14:17, 19:4, 
19:9, 19:16, 19:20, 
19:24, 20:2, 20:5, 
20:14, 22:22, 34:21, 
34:25, 35:5, 51:14, 
51:18, 51:20

entered [2] - 9:1, 12:7
entire [3] - 18:14, 

24:2, 47:11
entitled [1] - 61:4
envision [1] - 17:7
especially [2] - 13:19, 

15:25
Especially [1] - 39:21
Esquire [1] - 2:3
essentially [3] - 29:3, 

30:12, 49:5
establish [1] - 28:23

establishment [5] - 
14:21, 15:1, 16:3, 
16:16, 30:2

Estate [2] - 9:23, 10:4
et [1] - 10:2
evening [1] - 15:12
evidence [2] - 14:8, 

62:4
exactly [4] - 40:24, 

48:3, 51:16, 59:10
exclude [1] - 55:14
executive [4] - 7:14, 

54:4, 54:9, 57:19
Executive [1] - 54:7
Exhibit [26] - 9:1, 9:4, 

9:5, 9:8, 9:11, 9:15, 
9:19, 10:1, 10:7, 
10:11, 10:15, 10:19, 
10:21, 10:24, 11:2, 
11:5, 11:9, 11:12, 
11:16, 11:21, 12:3, 
12:6, 20:22, 33:24, 
50:1

EXHIBIT [1] - 3:6
exhibit [1] - 20:19
Exhibits [2] - 8:25
EXHIBITS [2] - 3:4, 

3:8
exhibits [1] - 9:3
exist [2] - 22:4, 47:18
existed [1] - 14:10
existing [11] - 12:23, 

12:25, 13:5, 17:16, 
20:15, 21:6, 24:1, 
24:14, 24:19, 35:24, 
50:15

Existing [1] - 9:11
expand [3] - 13:1, 

16:5, 16:8
expanded [2] - 18:25, 

21:23
expansion [9] - 8:6, 

8:18, 12:22, 14:5, 
15:3, 28:13, 35:17, 
35:18, 36:4

expect [1] - 16:7
extension [1] - 20:3
extensive [1] - 15:7
extra [2] - 30:16, 51:15
extreme [1] - 27:7

F

facade [1] - 35:23
face [1] - 17:14
faces [1] - 23:16
facilities [2] - 13:1, 

16:15
facility [3] - 13:12, 

16:10, 16:25
fact [2] - 14:6, 33:20
familiar [2] - 17:13, 

30:2
families [4] - 15:10, 

16:14, 16:18, 18:22

family [1] - 16:23
Fannie [1] - 10:2
far [1] - 45:25
favor [7] - 5:12, 6:3, 

6:14, 6:21, 7:4, 7:10, 
60:9

FAYETTE [1] - 1:1
Fayette [3] - 1:7, 8:4, 

9:6
February [8] - 9:9, 

9:14, 9:18, 9:19, 
10:8, 10:12, 11:19, 
11:24

feet [27] - 21:24, 
23:18, 25:23, 26:5, 
26:14, 26:19, 26:20, 
29:24, 30:17, 30:21, 
30:22, 30:23, 30:24, 
39:8, 48:21, 49:10, 
49:11, 49:20, 50:14, 
51:2, 51:6, 51:9, 
51:10, 55:3, 56:2, 
56:3, 56:8

few [1] - 37:5
file [3] - 35:1, 37:23, 

57:23
fine [3] - 46:11, 46:17, 

53:6
firm [1] - 6:9
first [6] - 4:21, 12:22, 

16:22, 34:3, 41:1, 
45:2

fit [1] - 15:23
five [4] - 30:8, 40:19, 

40:22, 41:22
Five [1] - 60:17
floats [1] - 27:25
floor [1] - 11:25
flowers [1] - 13:14
folder [1] - 4:19
follow [1] - 24:22
following [1] - 8:3
foot [3] - 29:22, 30:16, 

30:18
foremost [1] - 12:22
forest [1] - 25:10
forever [1] - 18:19
form [3] - 14:1, 33:16, 

33:17
forth [1] - 35:3
forward [3] - 12:11, 

45:18, 59:8
four [3] - 16:4, 16:6, 

25:7
FROM [1] - 1:24
front [9] - 18:13, 

21:13, 30:10, 31:2, 
32:9, 49:11, 50:21, 
50:23, 53:14

frontage [4] - 25:23, 
30:22, 31:7, 39:6

full [1] - 37:15
fully [1] - 62:5
funeral [20] - 8:7, 8:16, 

8:19, 13:9, 14:6, 
14:9, 14:12, 14:16, 

14:20, 14:21, 14:25, 
15:1, 15:5, 15:9, 
16:13, 17:8, 18:17, 
19:25, 20:11, 35:24

Funeral [4] - 1:4, 2:2, 
8:2, 50:10

funny [1] - 58:1
future [1] - 28:12

G

General [1] - 9:15
general [2] - 24:7, 

37:10
generally [1] - 15:11
gentlemen [2] - 17:12, 

61:3
George [2] - 2:3, 

14:18
given [1] - 39:13
goal [3] - 13:6, 25:13, 

36:3
Google [1] - 11:9
grade [2] - 17:20, 

17:22
graded [1] - 23:12
Graham [1] - 6:10
grant [1] - 32:20
granted [2] - 33:10, 

37:10
Grantee [2] - 9:21, 

10:3
Grantor [2] - 9:21, 

10:2
grass [1] - 25:6
grassed [1] - 36:1
gross [1] - 55:20
guess [6] - 5:5, 5:18, 

6:13, 18:23, 37:16, 
37:20

guidance [1] - 57:21
guys [5] - 22:14, 32:1, 

37:17, 59:6, 59:16

H

half [4] - 29:22, 29:24, 
30:16, 30:17

hand [2] - 21:18, 
49:10

handle [2] - 16:7, 
21:19

handled [1] - 49:3
hardly [1] - 18:3
headlights [1] - 24:18
heard [1] - 56:12
Hearing [16] - 4:25, 

5:23, 6:10, 6:17, 
7:20, 9:8, 10:16, 
11:16, 32:20, 44:18, 
50:11, 54:3, 59:12, 
59:20, 60:6, 60:12

HEARING [1] - 1:1
hearing [16] - 6:18, 

 
(412) 575-5830

PITTSBURGH REPORTING SERVICE

3

8:21, 9:2, 10:20, 
10:23, 11:1, 32:15, 
35:2, 37:24, 38:16, 
38:17, 38:18, 42:13, 
60:2, 60:14, 62:8

height [2] - 35:18, 
36:9

held [2] - 7:13, 54:7
help [2] - 15:4, 57:9
hereby [1] - 62:2
Herrick [18] - 1:4, 2:2, 

7:23, 8:2, 8:3, 9:20, 
9:21, 10:3, 10:22, 
13:1, 14:19, 15:1, 
15:4, 18:16, 32:1, 
36:3, 44:7, 50:10

Herrick's [3] - 12:20, 
22:6, 30:2

hidden [1] - 24:18
high [1] - 18:5
hill [1] - 23:8
hillsides [1] - 24:15
hold [3] - 37:25, 

44:25, 60:2
home [13] - 8:7, 8:16, 

8:19, 13:9, 14:6, 
14:9, 14:16, 14:25, 
17:9, 18:17, 19:25, 
20:11, 35:24

Home [4] - 1:4, 2:2, 
8:2, 50:10

homes [1] - 14:12
honest [3] - 22:13, 

25:24, 26:24
hope [1] - 18:24
house [14] - 17:17, 

17:23, 17:25, 18:8, 
18:14, 19:14, 19:15, 
19:17, 19:19, 20:7, 
22:25, 23:10, 23:15, 
23:17

houses [1] - 23:18

I

idea [1] - 39:15
identification [1] - 

12:7
imagine [1] - 28:22
imagining [1] - 22:25
improve [1] - 18:14
improvement [1] - 

18:8
improvements [1] - 

18:21
IN [1] - 1:3
Inc [6] - 9:13, 9:17, 

11:6, 11:13, 11:18, 
11:23

include [5] - 15:6, 
38:16, 48:16, 57:22, 
59:3

including [4] - 9:9, 
10:16, 30:21, 55:4

increase [3] - 15:20, 



17:3, 17:4
increases [1] - 28:9
increasing [1] - 29:11
indicate [1] - 26:22
indicates [1] - 33:5
indicating [15] - 

20:25, 21:5, 21:8, 
21:12, 21:17, 22:19, 
23:1, 23:16, 23:17, 
23:23, 23:25, 25:8, 
27:24, 49:14, 49:20

indicating) [3] - 23:12, 
24:5, 56:8

information [4] - 
52:19, 54:15, 54:18, 
54:20

insert [1] - 9:3
inside [1] - 39:22
intending [1] - 33:21
intense [1] - 15:7
intent [2] - 35:1, 37:17
interior [1] - 41:17
invite [1] - 12:10
involved [2] - 36:21, 

37:25
IS [1] - 1:23
islands [4] - 37:11, 

41:17, 47:1, 48:3
issue [4] - 37:11, 

54:21, 57:20, 58:18
issued [4] - 9:14, 9:18, 

11:18, 11:24
issues [3] - 36:22, 

37:13, 45:22
item [1] - 4:21
Item [2] - 9:10, 10:17

J

James [1] - 12:1
Jim [3] - 1:11, 4:9, 5:2
John [4] - 1:12, 4:11, 

7:3, 35:10
juncture [1] - 4:6
June [1] - 10:1
jurisdiction [1] - 32:19

K

K-A-L-I-N-A [1] - 12:18
Kalina [7] - 11:5, 

11:12, 12:15, 15:25, 
35:15, 36:22, 55:1

KALINA [126] - 12:14, 
12:18, 21:4, 21:11, 
21:16, 21:21, 22:2, 
22:4, 22:7, 22:9, 
22:13, 22:17, 23:2, 
23:4, 23:7, 23:11, 
23:15, 23:21, 23:24, 
24:4, 24:10, 24:24, 
25:5, 25:19, 26:11, 
26:19, 26:21, 27:25, 
28:3, 29:18, 30:1, 

30:5, 30:7, 30:9, 
30:12, 30:15, 30:20, 
31:6, 31:20, 32:3, 
33:25, 34:6, 34:11, 
34:16, 34:19, 35:21, 
36:7, 36:11, 37:1, 
38:2, 38:5, 39:1, 
39:5, 39:9, 39:11, 
39:19, 39:21, 39:24, 
40:6, 40:8, 40:12, 
40:17, 40:20, 40:24, 
41:24, 42:1, 42:25, 
43:4, 43:7, 43:10, 
43:13, 43:15, 44:4, 
44:6, 44:14, 44:21, 
44:23, 45:5, 45:7, 
45:10, 45:13, 45:17, 
45:21, 45:25, 46:4, 
46:7, 46:12, 46:14, 
48:8, 48:10, 48:13, 
48:15, 48:19, 48:21, 
48:24, 49:1, 49:5, 
49:9, 49:19, 49:22, 
50:3, 51:3, 51:5, 
51:8, 51:13, 55:5, 
55:7, 55:12, 55:16, 
55:19, 55:22, 56:1, 
56:6, 57:1, 57:11, 
57:15, 57:18, 58:1, 
58:7, 58:15, 58:21, 
58:24, 59:2, 59:17, 
60:17, 61:3

Kalina's [1] - 33:3
keeping [1] - 35:23
kind [5] - 17:17, 23:13, 

23:16, 31:19, 53:5
kinds [1] - 15:24
King [1] - 6:9
knows [1] - 7:13
Kopriva [1] - 12:1

L

Land [1] - 9:20
land [1] - 36:14
landscape [12] - 11:7, 

11:14, 24:1, 41:17, 
47:1, 47:5, 48:3, 
49:6, 52:21, 52:25, 
57:7, 59:7

landscaping [16] - 
8:13, 11:15, 11:20, 
13:7, 13:21, 13:25, 
18:12, 31:10, 37:7, 
37:11, 41:13, 42:20, 
42:23, 52:9, 53:10, 
54:22

last [4] - 12:17, 30:6, 
33:3, 60:14

late [2] - 14:22, 14:24
Laura [12] - 1:13, 

32:11, 35:15, 37:2, 
44:1, 48:13, 50:6, 
51:24, 53:5, 56:10, 
58:5, 59:5

law [1] - 6:9
lawfully [1] - 14:9
lawn [2] - 21:9, 24:8
Leah [1] - 1:19
least [2] - 27:1, 29:23
Lebanon [1] - 2:3
left [6] - 17:21, 19:22, 

20:6, 21:18, 49:25, 
50:13

left-hand [1] - 21:18
Letter [4] - 10:21, 

10:24, 11:5, 11:12
letter [6] - 12:4, 33:4, 

33:5, 37:6, 37:19
letters) [1] - 11:1
level [2] - 16:5, 17:24
Liadis [7] - 9:12, 9:16, 

11:6, 11:13, 11:17, 
11:22, 12:15

LIADIS [1] - 12:19
lights [1] - 23:1
likely [3] - 38:17, 

56:15, 56:17
line [5] - 21:18, 22:10, 

22:18, 26:11, 42:18
List [3] - 9:1, 9:4, 

33:24
listed [2] - 28:16, 

33:23
listening [1] - 56:11
listing [2] - 11:8, 

11:15
live [1] - 17:8
lives [1] - 20:7
LLP [1] - 6:10
loading [4] - 8:15, 

13:8, 13:9, 54:17
locate [1] - 22:14
located [4] - 8:8, 

14:14, 35:20, 39:14
long-standing [1] - 

14:20
look [7] - 13:23, 17:9, 

20:25, 31:3, 31:15, 
36:5, 37:16

looking [7] - 16:8, 
17:6, 50:10, 50:13, 
52:23, 55:9, 59:11

looks [1] - 21:1
loses [1] - 16:21
lower [1] - 27:10
Ludwig [1] - 1:13
LUDWIG [94] - 19:7, 

24:12, 27:12, 27:16, 
27:19, 27:23, 28:2, 
28:5, 32:12, 34:1, 
34:9, 36:13, 36:19, 
37:4, 38:4, 38:7, 
38:22, 38:25, 39:4, 
39:7, 39:10, 39:12, 
39:20, 39:23, 39:25, 
40:7, 40:10, 40:14, 
40:18, 40:21, 42:2, 
44:15, 44:22, 44:24, 
45:6, 45:9, 45:12, 
45:15, 45:20, 45:23, 

46:2, 46:6, 46:9, 
46:13, 46:15, 46:21, 
47:2, 47:4, 47:7, 
47:11, 47:14, 47:19, 
47:23, 47:25, 48:6, 
48:9, 48:12, 48:17, 
48:20, 48:23, 48:25, 
49:4, 49:7, 49:13, 
49:17, 49:21, 49:24, 
50:4, 50:9, 50:17, 
50:20, 50:22, 50:25, 
51:4, 51:11, 52:1, 
52:4, 52:7, 52:12, 
52:14, 53:6, 53:8, 
53:13, 53:19, 53:21, 
53:23, 56:12, 56:14, 
56:18, 56:20, 56:22, 
56:24, 58:11, 58:13

M

Mae [1] - 10:2
mail [1] - 11:3
mailed [2] - 34:1, 

34:10
main [2] - 19:24, 25:19
mandates [1] - 12:23
Maps [1] - 11:9
March [13] - 1:8, 

10:18, 10:22, 10:25, 
11:4, 11:7, 11:14, 
11:19, 11:25, 12:4, 
33:5, 33:15, 33:23

mark [2] - 51:15, 51:21
MARKED [1] - 3:4
marked [1] - 12:7
Mary [1] - 14:18
matter [1] - 60:22
McCandless [1] - 6:9
McCarthy [111] - 1:11, 

4:3, 4:8, 4:9, 4:11, 
4:13, 4:15, 4:17, 
4:20, 5:4, 5:7, 5:11, 
5:14, 5:16, 5:20, 
5:25, 6:2, 6:12, 6:19, 
7:2, 7:8, 19:12, 
20:17, 20:22, 21:10, 
21:15, 21:20, 21:25, 
22:3, 22:5, 22:8, 
22:11, 22:16, 22:21, 
22:24, 23:3, 23:6, 
23:9, 23:13, 23:20, 
23:22, 24:3, 24:6, 
24:11, 24:20, 26:7, 
26:10, 26:12, 27:15, 
27:22, 29:3, 29:13, 
29:17, 29:19, 30:3, 
30:6, 30:8, 30:11, 
30:14, 30:19, 31:5, 
32:6, 34:13, 34:18, 
35:6, 35:9, 36:5, 
38:20, 41:2, 41:11, 
42:6, 42:11, 42:14, 
42:22, 43:5, 43:9, 
43:12, 43:14, 43:18, 

 
(412) 575-5830

PITTSBURGH REPORTING SERVICE

4

43:24, 44:5, 44:8, 
46:18, 46:22, 47:3, 
47:6, 47:9, 47:13, 
47:16, 47:21, 47:24, 
48:2, 48:14, 49:25, 
50:5, 50:16, 50:18, 
50:21, 50:23, 51:1, 
51:7, 51:10, 51:17, 
51:19, 51:23, 52:2, 
52:6, 52:15, 60:7, 
60:20, 61:2

mean [10] - 24:6, 
37:17, 39:15, 40:1, 
40:9, 40:11, 42:18, 
44:12, 46:18, 48:1

means [1] - 30:15
Medium [1] - 8:9
meet [6] - 31:19, 40:4, 

40:22, 44:20, 57:9, 
58:9

meeting [8] - 4:4, 7:1, 
7:13, 45:8, 45:14, 
46:8, 54:12, 60:25

member [2] - 6:18, 
53:25

Member [3] - 1:11, 
1:12, 1:12

members [1] - 7:18
mentioned [3] - 15:25, 

24:21, 25:3
middle [1] - 56:3
might [8] - 15:2, 15:4, 

16:19, 17:6, 18:7, 
20:24, 32:8, 58:2

mimicked [1] - 53:13
Mine [11] - 8:8, 8:9, 

11:10, 20:23, 25:22, 
26:12, 32:10, 42:7, 
42:21, 42:23, 46:25

minimal [1] - 18:7
minimum [3] - 8:15, 

26:1, 54:16
minute [1] - 20:18
minutes [2] - 6:25, 

54:8
miss [1] - 57:1
missed [3] - 43:7, 

43:16, 55:22
missing [1] - 57:10
month [3] - 38:19, 

59:20, 60:15
moot [1] - 53:10
morning [1] - 15:15
most [3] - 18:12, 

25:20, 49:1
motion [11] - 4:24, 

5:21, 6:7, 6:8, 6:17, 
6:23, 6:25, 45:3, 
59:14, 59:19, 60:6

mound [2] - 49:6, 
52:25

Mount [1] - 2:3
move [1] - 59:8
moved [4] - 6:12, 

6:19, 7:2, 60:7
MPC [1] - 33:11



MR [402] - 4:3, 4:8, 
4:10, 4:11, 4:12, 
4:13, 4:14, 4:15, 
4:16, 4:17, 4:18, 
4:20, 5:2, 5:4, 5:5, 
5:7, 5:9, 5:11, 5:14, 
5:16, 5:18, 5:20, 
5:21, 5:24, 6:1, 6:2, 
6:3, 6:5, 6:7, 6:12, 
6:13, 6:16, 6:19, 
6:20, 6:21, 6:23, 7:2, 
7:3, 7:4, 7:7, 7:8, 
7:9, 7:10, 7:12, 7:22, 
8:1, 12:9, 12:14, 
12:16, 12:18, 14:4, 
14:17, 19:2, 19:4, 
19:5, 19:8, 19:9, 
19:10, 19:12, 19:13, 
19:16, 19:17, 19:20, 
19:23, 19:24, 20:1, 
20:2, 20:4, 20:5, 
20:13, 20:14, 20:16, 
20:17, 20:20, 20:22, 
21:4, 21:10, 21:11, 
21:15, 21:16, 21:20, 
21:21, 21:25, 22:2, 
22:3, 22:4, 22:5, 
22:7, 22:8, 22:9, 
22:11, 22:13, 22:16, 
22:17, 22:21, 22:22, 
22:24, 23:2, 23:3, 
23:4, 23:6, 23:7, 
23:9, 23:11, 23:13, 
23:15, 23:20, 23:21, 
23:22, 23:24, 24:3, 
24:4, 24:6, 24:10, 
24:11, 24:20, 24:21, 
24:24, 24:25, 25:5, 
25:11, 25:19, 26:7, 
26:9, 26:10, 26:11, 
26:12, 26:13, 26:19, 
26:20, 26:21, 27:15, 
27:17, 27:20, 27:22, 
27:25, 28:3, 28:7, 
29:3, 29:6, 29:8, 
29:10, 29:13, 29:14, 
29:17, 29:18, 29:19, 
29:21, 30:1, 30:3, 
30:5, 30:6, 30:7, 
30:8, 30:9, 30:11, 
30:12, 30:14, 30:15, 
30:19, 30:20, 31:5, 
31:6, 31:11, 31:20, 
31:24, 32:3, 32:6, 
32:7, 32:8, 32:14, 
33:25, 34:3, 34:6, 
34:7, 34:11, 34:13, 
34:14, 34:16, 34:18, 
34:19, 34:21, 34:23, 
34:25, 35:4, 35:5, 
35:6, 35:7, 35:9, 
35:10, 35:11, 35:12, 
35:14, 35:21, 36:5, 
36:7, 36:8, 36:11, 
36:12, 36:18, 36:24, 
37:1, 37:2, 38:2, 
38:5, 38:12, 38:20, 

38:24, 39:1, 39:5, 
39:9, 39:11, 39:19, 
39:21, 39:24, 40:6, 
40:8, 40:12, 40:17, 
40:20, 40:24, 41:2, 
41:6, 41:11, 41:12, 
41:18, 41:19, 41:24, 
41:25, 42:1, 42:3, 
42:6, 42:9, 42:11, 
42:12, 42:14, 42:17, 
42:22, 42:25, 43:2, 
43:4, 43:5, 43:7, 
43:9, 43:10, 43:12, 
43:13, 43:14, 43:15, 
43:18, 43:23, 43:24, 
44:4, 44:5, 44:6, 
44:8, 44:14, 44:21, 
44:23, 45:5, 45:7, 
45:10, 45:13, 45:17, 
45:21, 45:25, 46:4, 
46:7, 46:12, 46:14, 
46:17, 46:18, 46:22, 
47:3, 47:6, 47:9, 
47:13, 47:16, 47:21, 
47:24, 48:2, 48:8, 
48:10, 48:13, 48:14, 
48:15, 48:19, 48:21, 
48:24, 49:1, 49:5, 
49:9, 49:16, 49:19, 
49:22, 49:25, 50:2, 
50:3, 50:5, 50:6, 
50:16, 50:18, 50:21, 
50:23, 51:1, 51:3, 
51:5, 51:7, 51:8, 
51:10, 51:13, 51:14, 
51:17, 51:18, 51:19, 
51:20, 51:23, 52:2, 
52:6, 52:10, 52:13, 
52:15, 52:17, 53:4, 
53:7, 53:11, 53:16, 
53:20, 53:22, 53:24, 
54:3, 54:8, 55:1, 
55:5, 55:6, 55:7, 
55:9, 55:12, 55:13, 
55:16, 55:17, 55:19, 
55:21, 55:22, 55:24, 
56:1, 56:5, 56:6, 
56:10, 56:13, 56:15, 
56:19, 56:21, 56:23, 
56:25, 57:1, 57:2, 
57:11, 57:12, 57:15, 
57:16, 57:18, 57:24, 
58:1, 58:3, 58:7, 
58:8, 58:12, 58:14, 
58:15, 58:16, 58:21, 
58:23, 58:24, 59:1, 
59:2, 59:9, 59:10, 
59:16, 59:17, 59:18, 
59:21, 59:23, 59:24, 
59:25, 60:1, 60:3, 
60:4, 60:5, 60:7, 
60:8, 60:9, 60:11, 
60:13, 60:17, 60:19, 
60:20, 60:21, 60:23, 
60:24, 61:2, 61:3

MS [94] - 19:7, 24:12, 
27:12, 27:16, 27:19, 

27:23, 28:2, 28:5, 
32:12, 34:1, 34:9, 
36:13, 36:19, 37:4, 
38:4, 38:7, 38:22, 
38:25, 39:4, 39:7, 
39:10, 39:12, 39:20, 
39:23, 39:25, 40:7, 
40:10, 40:14, 40:18, 
40:21, 42:2, 44:15, 
44:22, 44:24, 45:6, 
45:9, 45:12, 45:15, 
45:20, 45:23, 46:2, 
46:6, 46:9, 46:13, 
46:15, 46:21, 47:2, 
47:4, 47:7, 47:11, 
47:14, 47:19, 47:23, 
47:25, 48:6, 48:9, 
48:12, 48:17, 48:20, 
48:23, 48:25, 49:4, 
49:7, 49:13, 49:17, 
49:21, 49:24, 50:4, 
50:9, 50:17, 50:20, 
50:22, 50:25, 51:4, 
51:11, 52:1, 52:4, 
52:7, 52:12, 52:14, 
53:6, 53:8, 53:13, 
53:19, 53:21, 53:23, 
56:12, 56:14, 56:18, 
56:20, 56:22, 56:24, 
58:11, 58:13

Municipalities [1] - 
8:24

must [1] - 14:8

N

name [5] - 12:12, 
12:14, 12:17, 14:18, 
14:22

narrative [1] - 33:17
near [1] - 11:10
necessity [1] - 13:15
need [17] - 5:8, 13:9, 

13:12, 13:22, 33:18, 
37:22, 37:23, 38:7, 
38:8, 49:14, 50:6, 
52:4, 57:17, 57:23, 
58:3, 58:10, 58:19

needs [3] - 42:19, 
53:1, 58:4

neighbor [1] - 18:2
neighboring [1] - 

10:25
new [6] - 28:10, 30:21, 

47:15, 55:6, 57:23, 
58:6

New [1] - 8:1
Next [1] - 58:11
next [7] - 15:14, 38:18, 

38:19, 58:12, 58:19, 
59:20, 60:14

nine [1] - 51:5
nobody's [1] - 47:16
nominate [2] - 5:2, 

5:24

nonconforming [8] - 
8:18, 12:23, 14:5, 
14:7, 26:17, 35:17, 
41:10, 54:19

none [1] - 54:3
nonrequest [1] - 

57:20
nonviewing [1] - 

13:15
NORTH [1] - 1:1
North [4] - 1:7, 1:7, 

8:4, 9:5
Nos [2] - 8:11, 12:6
NOS [1] - 3:6
notes [1] - 62:7
notice [3] - 10:23, 

11:1, 18:3
Notice [3] - 8:21, 

10:19, 11:2
notion [1] - 42:7
notwithstanding [1] - 

46:24
number [9] - 16:12, 

18:6, 39:8, 40:15, 
46:23, 48:5, 48:7, 
56:16, 56:19

O

Oakdale [1] - 1:8
occurs [2] - 16:4, 

16:21
October [5] - 9:13, 

9:17, 11:18, 11:23, 
50:12

OF [2] - 1:16, 1:23
off-line [1] - 42:18
Office [2] - 10:8, 10:12
officer [1] - 6:18
often [1] - 24:14
On-line [1] - 26:11
on-site [1] - 52:24
once [2] - 15:18, 35:25
one [21] - 5:22, 8:12, 

14:7, 15:13, 16:15, 
16:23, 19:15, 20:7, 
20:17, 21:17, 21:22, 
21:23, 24:13, 32:8, 
34:3, 35:14, 35:22, 
37:19, 37:20, 54:12, 
57:2

One [2] - 28:9, 35:16
one-car [1] - 21:22
one-story [1] - 35:22
one-way [1] - 21:23
operate [1] - 14:25
operation [1] - 18:25
opinion [1] - 18:9
opportunity [1] - 

16:18
opposed [1] - 5:14
Opposed [1] - 6:5
option [1] - 31:22
options [1] - 44:16
orchard [1] - 13:23

 
(412) 575-5830

PITTSBURGH REPORTING SERVICE

5

order [2] - 4:4, 58:8
Ordinance [13] - 8:6, 

8:14, 8:17, 8:20, 
13:22, 14:11, 24:22, 
25:17, 25:21, 25:22, 
27:1, 31:9, 36:10

Ordinances [3] - 8:5, 
9:6, 31:8

original [2] - 34:4, 
34:8

originally [2] - 43:3, 
50:11

ourselves [1] - 17:11
outside [2] - 21:8, 

53:2
outstanding [1] - 

45:21
overall [1] - 27:18
overdone [1] - 31:15
overflow [2] - 15:22, 

20:10
overlay [8] - 26:8, 

26:9, 27:14, 28:8, 
28:17, 32:13, 38:23, 
44:10

owners [1] - 10:25

P

p.m [2] - 1:8, 61:5
PA [3] - 1:8, 2:4, 8:23
Page [2] - 9:23, 10:5
pages [2] - 10:8, 10:12
pages) [3] - 10:10, 

10:14, 11:11
paraphrasing [1] - 

31:14
parking [20] - 13:17, 

15:23, 17:16, 17:20, 
18:4, 23:1, 23:21, 
24:17, 42:5, 47:12, 
47:15, 48:22, 49:11, 
49:12, 50:14, 50:15, 
55:3, 55:20, 57:6

parking's [1] - 18:5
part [7] - 22:23, 31:8, 

36:21, 37:12, 42:23, 
52:15, 55:22

partial [2] - 54:13
particular [2] - 27:5, 

37:19
parts [1] - 31:9
past [4] - 26:6, 30:3, 

37:12, 41:15
PATTERSON [9] - 

4:14, 55:1, 55:6, 
55:9, 55:13, 55:17, 
55:21, 55:24, 56:5

Patterson [2] - 1:12, 
4:13

peak [1] - 15:16
pen [1] - 51:22
people [8] - 13:11, 

16:22, 20:11, 20:12, 
24:14, 25:16, 29:4, 



30:1
percent [4] - 40:4, 

40:15, 40:23, 44:20
perfectly [2] - 25:24, 

26:24
performed [1] - 37:7
perhaps [3] - 15:15, 

17:3, 31:17
perimeter [5] - 42:4, 

47:8, 47:10, 48:22, 
57:6

period [1] - 41:5
permit [1] - 8:6
permitted [2] - 32:24, 

41:15
phonetic [1] - 14:22
Photographs [1] - 

11:2
photographs [1] - 

11:10
physically [1] - 22:14
pictures [1] - 48:1
Pittsburgh [1] - 2:4
place [1] - 13:23
placed [1] - 52:9
places [1] - 53:9
plan [6] - 16:12, 18:12, 

38:6, 51:12, 52:21, 
59:7

Plan [5] - 9:11, 9:15, 
11:16, 11:22, 50:11

Planning [6] - 8:24, 
36:15, 36:20, 38:10, 
45:1, 45:14

planning [2] - 45:11, 
46:1

plans [4] - 7:16, 12:1, 
17:7, 47:5

plant [3] - 25:13, 40:2, 
49:8

planting [2] - 29:19, 
48:19

plantings [2] - 26:23, 
53:1

Pledge [2] - 4:5, 4:6
PLS [2] - 11:6, 11:13
plus [1] - 26:23
point [6] - 18:1, 21:19, 

44:12, 53:10, 59:2, 
59:8

portion [1] - 23:24
position [1] - 16:2
posted [1] - 8:22
Postings [1] - 11:3
potential [1] - 13:17
practical [1] - 25:18
practice [1] - 54:11
Preliminary [1] - 11:21
prepared [6] - 9:12, 

9:16, 11:17, 11:22, 
12:1, 52:22

PRESENT [1] - 2:1
presenting [1] - 36:19
presumably [1] - 57:8
presume [1] - 17:25

pretty [4] - 14:2, 
15:13, 23:4, 48:7

primary [3] - 13:5, 
13:24, 28:16

prime [2] - 13:19, 16:2
problem [2] - 15:19, 

16:3
problems [2] - 15:24, 

54:14
proceed [1] - 44:3
proceeding [1] - 61:5
PROCEEDINGS [1] - 

1:16
proceedings [1] - 62:4
process [1] - 37:24
Professional [1] - 

1:19
prohibited [1] - 14:12
PROHIBITED [1] - 

1:23
project [1] - 12:20
Proof [1] - 10:19
Property [2] - 10:7, 

10:11
property [21] - 8:8, 

8:22, 9:24, 10:5, 
10:9, 10:13, 10:25, 
11:11, 14:10, 14:13, 
14:15, 15:7, 17:18, 
18:10, 18:15, 19:18, 
19:21, 21:18, 22:6, 
22:10, 30:10

proposed [8] - 11:15, 
11:20, 17:20, 21:6, 
35:18, 35:22, 49:11, 
49:12

provide [4] - 13:2, 
14:8, 16:13, 28:13

providing [2] - 33:16, 
47:8

proximity [1] - 13:18
public [4] - 7:19, 

10:20, 37:24, 53:25
Public [6] - 7:19, 

10:19, 59:12, 59:20, 
60:6, 60:12

Publication [1] - 10:20
pulling [1] - 29:15
purchased [2] - 15:1, 

18:17
purpose [1] - 15:3
pursuant [2] - 8:23, 

33:21
push [2] - 29:23, 

30:16
pushing [1] - 29:12
put [10] - 13:23, 16:11, 

24:2, 25:5, 27:6, 
28:25, 32:21, 40:19, 
40:21, 53:14

putting [2] - 18:13, 
40:15

Q

questions [4] - 19:10, 
35:8, 35:13, 54:23

quick [3] - 4:22, 24:13

R

R-3 [1] - 8:9
ramble [1] - 18:23
re [4] - 38:13, 38:16, 

58:5
RE [1] - 1:3
re-advertise [3] - 

38:13, 38:16
reach [1] - 54:15
read [2] - 9:4, 55:13
ready [1] - 38:9
Real [2] - 9:23, 10:4
real [3] - 16:3, 17:5, 

24:13
really [5] - 16:5, 49:8, 

53:3, 57:9, 57:13
reason [5] - 12:20, 

13:10, 13:24, 17:5, 
31:13

reasonable [1] - 31:14
receive [1] - 7:14
received [3] - 10:17, 

33:22, 36:14
RECEIVED [1] - 3:4
recent [1] - 18:12
recently [1] - 31:21
recess [1] - 54:6
recited [1] - 4:7
recollection [1] - 27:2
record [8] - 9:2, 9:4, 

12:8, 33:19, 34:24, 
50:8, 51:24, 53:3

recorded [2] - 9:22, 
10:3

reduce [1] - 56:17
referenced [2] - 9:1, 

22:1
referencing [1] - 26:8
referring [1] - 27:13
regard [1] - 37:14
regarding [8] - 10:22, 

11:1, 11:7, 11:14, 
53:7, 53:18, 54:16, 
54:20

regardless [1] - 44:2
regraded [1] - 21:12
related [2] - 8:7, 41:16
relief [5] - 8:4, 37:16, 

37:17, 41:4, 59:4
remain [2] - 19:18, 

21:17
remember [1] - 55:8
removed [1] - 21:3
reorganization [1] - 

4:22
Reported [1] - 1:18
reporter [4] - 7:18, 

9:2, 12:13, 50:8
Reporter [1] - 1:19
REPRODUCTION [1] - 

1:23
request [6] - 14:5, 

33:6, 35:2, 35:3, 
41:6, 58:6

requested [4] - 32:14, 
38:18, 41:8, 41:12

requesting [1] - 8:3
requests [2] - 54:12, 

54:13
require [3] - 24:23, 

28:20, 28:24
required [9] - 8:16, 

11:7, 11:14, 14:8, 
31:1, 32:10, 56:21, 
57:6, 57:13

requirement [15] - 
13:16, 26:16, 27:3, 
28:14, 32:21, 33:6, 
37:11, 40:5, 41:5, 
41:9, 41:20, 42:4, 
44:10, 55:10

requirements [24] - 
8:13, 8:15, 8:23, 
13:8, 13:21, 14:1, 
26:15, 28:1, 28:19, 
28:20, 31:9, 32:16, 
33:11, 35:19, 36:9, 
41:13, 47:3, 52:21, 
54:17, 54:22, 55:2, 
57:9, 58:9

requires [6] - 25:22, 
26:14, 26:22, 41:22, 
58:5

requiring [1] - 33:8
reserved [1] - 13:12
Residential [1] - 8:10
resolutions [1] - 54:14
resolve [1] - 54:11
resolved [1] - 57:3
response [6] - 5:15, 

6:6, 9:10, 10:17, 
54:2, 59:15

resubmittal [1] - 46:10
RETAINED [1] - 3:8
returned [1] - 54:9
review [2] - 12:4, 37:6
reviewing [2] - 52:23, 

55:2
reviews [1] - 36:16
revise [2] - 33:21, 

38:14
Revised [1] - 10:15
revised [10] - 11:19, 

11:24, 33:14, 33:16, 
33:17, 33:22, 34:7, 
44:17, 50:12, 58:10

revising [1] - 33:15
revisions [1] - 35:2
rid [1] - 32:22
right-hand [1] - 49:10
right-of-way [2] - 

29:25, 30:13
rise [3] - 4:4, 7:17, 

 
(412) 575-5830

PITTSBURGH REPORTING SERVICE

6

7:21
Road [9] - 1:7, 8:9, 

11:10, 25:22, 32:10, 
42:21, 42:23, 46:25

road [16] - 25:20, 
25:23, 25:25, 26:3, 
26:8, 27:14, 28:12, 
29:12, 30:13, 30:22, 
31:7, 32:13, 39:3, 
39:14, 57:20

road-tree [1] - 25:20
roads [1] - 27:6
roadway [6] - 26:9, 

28:8, 28:12, 28:14, 
29:16, 38:23

roadways [1] - 28:16
roll [2] - 4:9, 5:8
room [3] - 16:17, 25:8, 

31:2
round [1] - 36:16
route [4] - 37:22, 

58:18, 58:22
routine [1] - 13:14
rule [1] - 57:13
rules [1] - 40:25

S

s/Leah [1] - 62:14
sake [2] - 31:12, 44:16
scale [1] - 27:10
scheduled [1] - 60:13
scheme [1] - 15:24
SCOTT [8] - 4:12, 5:2, 

5:24, 6:20, 7:4, 7:9, 
35:11, 60:8

Scott [2] - 1:12, 4:11
screening [3] - 24:8, 

42:5, 57:7
screens [2] - 22:25
Second [3] - 6:2, 6:13, 

6:20
second [14] - 5:4, 5:5, 

6:1, 6:14, 7:3, 7:5, 
7:9, 16:16, 16:17, 
16:23, 20:15, 35:15, 
60:8

secondary [1] - 13:7
secondly [1] - 28:13
section [7] - 25:21, 

27:4, 27:13, 37:19, 
43:8, 43:17, 59:4

Section [7] - 8:13, 
8:16, 8:19, 27:15, 
28:8, 32:10, 41:16

see [8] - 15:17, 22:20, 
26:6, 33:25, 44:20, 
48:1, 49:17, 55:19

seeking [2] - 13:25, 
16:10

send [1] - 37:5
sense [2] - 18:19, 

42:16
sent [2] - 33:4, 37:18
separate [2] - 9:9, 



10:17
serve [1] - 18:21
service [2] - 15:15, 

15:20
services [2] - 13:2, 

16:13
serving [1] - 18:20
session [5] - 7:14, 

54:5, 54:7, 54:10, 
57:19

set [3] - 28:11, 29:20, 
35:2

setback [3] - 28:10, 
29:12, 29:22

sets [1] - 45:3
seven [6] - 29:22, 

29:24, 30:16, 30:17, 
49:22, 50:18

seven-and-a-half [3] - 
29:24, 30:16, 30:17

seven-and-a-half-
foot [1] - 29:22

several [1] - 37:12
shade [2] - 41:19, 55:2
shading [3] - 41:20, 

55:11, 56:23
Sheet [4] - 9:12, 9:16, 

11:17, 11:22
short [1] - 31:22
Short [1] - 54:6
show [1] - 54:9
showing [1] - 20:24
shrubbery [1] - 47:18
shrubs [1] - 48:4
side [6] - 13:4, 17:8, 

19:22, 20:6, 47:24, 
49:10

sidebar [1] - 46:16
sight [6] - 28:22, 

28:24, 29:1, 29:2, 
30:24, 39:17

sign [1] - 34:22
signed [5] - 33:18, 

34:2, 34:4, 34:5, 
34:8

significant [1] - 17:4
simple [1] - 13:10
simply [1] - 17:20
sit [3] - 20:12, 23:8, 

23:18
Site [2] - 9:11, 9:15
site [7] - 17:12, 25:6, 

31:4, 35:25, 45:11, 
52:23, 52:24

sits [1] - 23:13
situations [1] - 16:20
six [2] - 16:4, 16:6
size [1] - 41:21
slight [1] - 17:22
slopes [1] - 24:16
small [1] - 16:11
smallest [1] - 26:18
sold [1] - 14:23
Solicitor [4] - 1:13, 

6:10, 7:15, 35:12

someone [1] - 4:24
sometimes [3] - 15:8, 

20:10, 25:17
somewhere [4] - 

15:21, 25:14, 31:18, 
55:25

Sorry [2] - 27:19, 
46:15

sorry [1] - 38:20
sort [1] - 24:8
source [1] - 25:19
spaces [4] - 16:2, 

17:23, 24:18, 55:18
speaking [2] - 7:17, 

12:12
special [1] - 13:12
specific [1] - 27:4
specifically [2] - 

41:16, 54:25
spell [2] - 12:12, 12:16
spoken [1] - 25:11
spot [1] - 13:13
spots [1] - 13:19
square [4] - 55:3, 

56:2, 56:3, 56:8
stalls [4] - 49:23, 

50:14, 50:19, 51:5
stand [1] - 27:3
stand-alone [1] - 27:3
standard [1] - 50:18
standing [1] - 14:20
start [4] - 14:5, 22:18, 

32:23, 37:24
started [1] - 14:21
state [3] - 12:10, 

12:12, 58:25
statement [2] - 33:19, 

34:22
stating [1] - 33:20
stenographic [1] - 

62:7
steps [1] - 17:19
still [5] - 7:7, 27:10, 

30:24, 40:2, 40:15
stop [1] - 53:5
store [1] - 16:19
story [1] - 35:22
Street [1] - 11:9
street [4] - 17:8, 

17:24, 18:3, 27:10
strictly [2] - 13:22, 

24:22
strong [1] - 18:19
structure [1] - 51:12
subject [6] - 8:18, 

8:22, 11:10, 14:10, 
14:13

submit [4] - 44:17, 
46:10, 51:22

submitted [2] - 33:15, 
58:4

suggest [1] - 17:6
Suite [1] - 2:3
summarizes [1] - 14:3
Supervisors [3] - 

33:1, 38:3, 46:8
Surveying [6] - 9:13, 

9:17, 11:6, 11:13, 
11:18, 11:23

swear [1] - 7:18
sworn [1] - 7:25

T

tall [1] - 23:5
tasked [1] - 43:21
tear [1] - 18:8
ten [2] - 30:18, 55:25
ten-foot [1] - 30:18
terms [2] - 18:4, 24:7
terraced [1] - 17:18
terrain [1] - 49:3
THE [1] - 1:24
thereto [1] - 37:12
thinking [1] - 27:21
THIS [1] - 1:23
Three [2] - 41:25, 42:1
three [4] - 8:17, 16:24, 

41:23, 42:2
Thursday [5] - 58:11, 

58:12, 58:20, 60:14, 
60:15

Tim [5] - 1:13, 4:15, 
5:8, 20:18, 26:7

Timothy [1] - 6:8
today [1] - 60:18
together [1] - 57:5
tomorrow [1] - 59:6
tonight [4] - 12:21, 

41:4, 43:20, 53:3
tonight's [5] - 7:19, 

8:21, 10:20, 32:15, 
42:13

top [1] - 23:8
torn [1] - 19:15
total [2] - 17:1, 55:3
totally [1] - 21:7
TOWNSHIP [1] - 1:1
Township [23] - 1:7, 

1:13, 8:5, 9:6, 10:18, 
10:21, 10:24, 11:3, 
12:3, 25:12, 25:14, 
31:17, 31:19, 33:23, 
36:17, 37:3, 42:20, 
46:20, 52:20, 52:22, 
53:12, 53:17, 57:4

traditional [2] - 15:9, 
15:13

traffic [2] - 21:19, 
55:15

TRANSCRIPT [2] - 
1:16, 1:23

transcript [2] - 9:3, 
62:10

Tree [1] - 47:3
tree [6] - 25:7, 25:20, 

25:22, 28:25, 41:19, 
55:2

trees [30] - 13:22, 
13:24, 18:13, 24:23, 

25:6, 25:13, 25:20, 
26:4, 26:23, 27:11, 
29:14, 29:20, 29:23, 
30:25, 31:1, 31:3, 
31:12, 31:18, 32:23, 
33:8, 39:5, 40:16, 
41:23, 41:25, 42:2, 
46:23, 47:17, 48:4, 
55:10, 56:19

triangle [4] - 28:22, 
28:24, 29:1, 30:24

tried [1] - 17:7
true [1] - 48:19
Trust [1] - 9:21
Trustee [1] - 9:20
try [1] - 25:15
trying [5] - 15:20, 

16:1, 18:20, 19:1
Ts [1] - 34:17
turned [1] - 21:9
two [11] - 8:14, 15:13, 

16:14, 16:21, 16:24, 
17:19, 21:19, 25:9, 
28:9

two-way [1] - 21:19
type [1] - 27:8

U

ultimately [1] - 28:5
undated [1] - 10:16
under [13] - 8:4, 8:19, 

28:7, 32:10, 33:11, 
38:15, 41:7, 41:13, 
41:21, 42:4, 51:9, 
55:11

Under [1] - 32:16
Understood [4] - 

44:14, 57:15, 57:18, 
58:7

understory [1] - 26:23
unfortunately [1] - 

40:13
unheard [1] - 27:11
unless [2] - 42:17, 

42:18
unsigned [1] - 10:16
up [14] - 14:25, 17:13, 

20:24, 23:8, 23:18, 
27:23, 37:25, 39:6, 
40:16, 44:25, 46:23, 
49:8, 55:25, 59:6

upper [1] - 17:21
upward [1] - 24:16
ux [1] - 10:2

V

variance [14] - 8:12, 
8:14, 32:15, 32:20, 
33:10, 37:11, 38:15, 
41:7, 41:13, 54:16, 
54:21, 57:16, 58:18, 
58:22

 
(412) 575-5830

PITTSBURGH REPORTING SERVICE

7

variances [2] - 41:14, 
41:15

vegetation [2] - 24:9, 
24:14

versus [1] - 37:15
vice [2] - 5:22, 5:25
Vice [1] - 1:11
view [3] - 18:14, 

19:21, 47:12
View [1] - 11:9
viewing [3] - 15:13, 

16:15, 16:17
visibility [1] - 26:3
visitation [1] - 15:11
visiting [1] - 13:11
visitor [1] - 13:17
voice [1] - 5:10
Volume [2] - 9:23, 

10:5
vote [3] - 5:8, 5:10, 

41:3

W

wait [5] - 16:24, 20:18, 
48:17, 48:18

Wait [1] - 48:17
walk [1] - 22:18
wall [2] - 30:9, 30:17
wants [1] - 13:1
Web [2] - 10:8, 10:12
weeds [1] - 44:10
week [3] - 15:18, 

38:18, 59:5
weeks [1] - 60:17
Weir [1] - 14:22
Wharton [2] - 14:23, 

18:18
white [1] - 4:19
whole [3] - 22:18, 

22:19, 42:7
widened [1] - 21:19
willing [2] - 14:2, 32:2
wipe [1] - 33:9
wish [1] - 7:19
WITHOUT [1] - 1:24
witnesses [1] - 7:18
Witnesses [1] - 7:24
wooded [2] - 23:22, 

23:25
worded [1] - 28:4

Y

yard [3] - 31:2, 35:19, 
36:9

year [8] - 5:1, 5:23, 
15:5, 15:22, 16:4, 
16:12, 17:2, 18:6

years [2] - 26:3, 30:8



 
(412) 575-5830

PITTSBURGH REPORTING SERVICE

8

Z

zone [1] - 27:8
ZONING [1] - 1:1
zoning [2] - 27:5, 

35:19
Zoning [19] - 4:25, 

5:23, 6:10, 6:17, 8:5, 
8:6, 8:14, 8:17, 8:20, 
9:6, 9:8, 10:15, 
11:16, 14:11, 27:3, 
32:19, 36:10, 44:18, 
50:11


